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INTRODUCTION

On July 28, 1983, President Reagan established the President's Commis~
sion on Organized Crime. Under Executive Order 12435, which established the Com=—
mission, the Commission 1is required to

make a full and complete national and region-by-region analysis

of organized crime; define the nature of traditional organized

‘crime as well as emerging organized crime groups, the sources

and amounts of organized crime's income, and the uses to which

organized crime puts its income; develop in~depth information

on the participants in organized crime networks; ., . . evaluate

Federal laws pertinent to the effort to combat organized crimel[;]

.« . . advise the President and the Attorney Genmeral with respect

to its findings and actions which can be undertaken to improve

law enforcement efforts directed against organized crime[;] and

make recommendations concerning appropriate administrative and

legislative improvements and improvements in the administration

of justice.

In addition, the Commission is required to report to the President from time to

time, and to submit its final report no later than April 1, 1986.

Money laundering -- the process by which one conceals the existence,
1llegal source, or illegal application of income, and then disguises that income
to make it appear legitimate -~ has long been a vital component of the activities
of organized criminal groups. 1In the 1960s, the use of bank accounts in Switzer-
land and other foreign countries by organized crime figures, and the shielding of
records on those accounts by foreign secrecy laws, became so substantial that
Congress passed the Bank Secrecy Act, which requires financial institutions to
maintain certain records and to report certain categories of financial transac-
tions to the U.S. Department of the Treasury. Since the passage of the Baunk Se-
crecy Act, however, professional money launderers have displayed increasing so-
phistication in the methods used to launder vast sums of money from narcotics

trafficking, illegal gambling, and other illegal activities.



Because it is specifically charged with defining '"the sources and
amounte of organized crime's income; and the uses to which organized crime puts
its income," the Commission decided to hold its second hearing, in March, 1984,
on the topic of money laundering., At the hearing, the Commission sought to un=
derstand the problems associated with estimating the amount of organized crime's
income, as well as the scope and dimensions of money laundering in thie country.

To that end, it called on membere of its staff, cooperating witnesses with first-

hand Knowledge of the practices of organiéed criminal groups in concealing their
: income from detecion by law enforcement agencies, and representatives of the
Treasury Department with responsibility for overseeing écmpliance with the Bank

Secrecy Act.
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THE CHAIRMAN: I would like to welcome
you to this meeting of the President's Commission
on Organized Crime. When the Commission first
convened in Washington, D.C., we explored the
wide range of activities in which organized
criminal groups are engaged. The Attorney
General, the Director of the Federal Bureau of
Investigation and others informed this Commission
of the broad scope of organized criminal activities,
and encouraded us to conduct our investigation

with a view towards developing new strategies to
challenge criminal cartels.

Today we are gathered to build upon the
foundation laid in Washington. As our investigation
progresses, we shall meet in different
lacations across the country to examine both
the regional and national problems engendered by
criminal syndicates. We will also consider
legislative and institutional reforms which will
enable law enforcement authorities to confront
more effectively the awesome power exercised
by organized crime.

Qrganized crime today is a pervasive force

which has ‘spread its reach throughout society.
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Although many think that organized crime is an
institution which does not directly concern them,
its .pernicious influence affects the life of
every citizen. Criminal cartels engage in a
wide variety of activities and extract a
toll from all sectors of our economy. The
construction costs of many new buildings are
inflated by these invisible exactions which enrich
the coffers of organized crime. Many of the
products we buy and much of the food we consume
are made more costly because of the levy by
organized crime. Too often we ignore these
facts, because we are unaware of this silent
toll levied by organized crime, but the influence
of criminal cartels on our nation is real, and
the threat is too great to ignore. No citizen
is immune from the reach of organized crime.

At future hearings and in our reports,
the President's Commission will expose the costs
imposed by organized crime on our societv. This
Commission will strive to identify the means
through which organized crime has made itself an
integral aspect of our economy, and we shall

recommend reforms which will allow law enforcement
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authorities to rld the bhody politic of this
disease.

Ag I indicated at our inaugural hearing,
money is the lifeblood of criminal cartels.

These groupg are active in a wide variety of
illegal undertakings, and they have demonstrated
a marked propensity to expand into other areas
which offer the prospect of substantial gain.

It ig this single-minded dedication to the
pursuit of wealth, whatever the costs to society
and innocent citizens that is the identifying
feature of organized crime. A; a free nation

we cannot allow these organizations, concerned
golely with self-enrichment, to continue

" expanding their influence and consolidating their
power,

President Reagan has charged this Commission
with the task of identifying the sources and
amounts of organized crime's income, and this
is the subject of today's hearing. Although law
enfarcement officials have long recognized the
existence of criminal cartels, there has never been
a reliable approximation of organized crime's

wealth,



Despite the absence of specific figures,
it is beyond dispute that the proceeds of
organized criminal activity are enormous, and
must be tallied not in the millions, but rather
in billions of dollars. These funds are derived
from a broad array of activities, including the
disﬁribution and sale of narcotics, labor
racketeering, loan sharking, extortion, fraud,
and gambling. The profits, however, cannot be
utilized directly,'ﬁut must be "recycled" so
they may be invested in legitimate enterprises.
In addition, criminal cartels seek to prevent law
enforcement authorities from tracing their funds
to the illegal activities from which they were
derived, and laundering schemes fulfill this
objective by creating a circuitous and sometimes
baffling paper trail.

These schemes are conducted in a number
of different fashions. A criminal may simply
deposit large sums of cash with an off-shore
financial institution. More sophistiéated
schémes rely on American banks to transfer funds
o cpuntfies where the disclosure of such

transactions is prohibited under so-called bank



secrecy laws. Criminal organizations have also
employed foreign and domestic brokerage firms
to purchase securities which can be easily
transferred and converted into untraceable cash,
and recently, legaiized gambling operations
have become a conduit for fundé derived from
organized criminal activity.

Whatever technique is employed, the result
is the same. When ériminals launder funds they
avoid both taxation and the possibility of
loss in civil forfeiture proceedings. Moreover,
these foreign banking transactions, which include
the deposit of tens of billions of dollars in
off-shore banks, also adversely affect both the
national and international economies. The problam
with which we are most concerned, however, is that
these schemes snable organized crime to invest
the oproceeds of its illegal activities in the
legitimate economy without fear that they may
be traced by law enforcement authorities.

In our final report, we shall explore
in some detail the various technigues employed
to launder funds,. and we shall examine the

economic implications and costs of such schemes.
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Today our inquiry is more limited. We will

receive testimony concarning a laundering operation
conducted in New York City over a period of

several years, which succegsfully recycled

hundreds of millions of illegally-obtained

dollars. The participants in this scheme did

not earn the funds they were laundering. Instead,
they occupied a unique position in the

underworld -~ they were specialists, who, for a
fea, laundered money for narcotics dealers and

others engaged in organized criminal activities.

We shall also examine the difficulties inherent

in calculating orgahized crime's income, and
some of the economic¢c consequences of £inancial
laundering schemes.

Our hearing today represents only the
beginning of a long journey. Organized crime
has become such a pervasive force in our society,
and its implications and coﬁsequences are so
widespread, that we can only scratch the surface
of the problem at this hearing. We shall continue
with our investigation, however, and through our
public hearings and reports we shall expose to the

American public the cancer of organized crime.



As always, our work shall be directed to the mandate
which the President haé directed us to fulfill.
As I have noted,; we shall proceed with our
investigation with a view to developing new
strategies, proposals for legislative reform
and institutional recommendations which will
enable federal, state and local authorities to
respond with greater efficacy and success to the
threat of organized crime.

On behalf of the Commission I would like
to express our regret that several of our
members could not join us today. Chairmen
Thurmond and Rodino must attend to their pressing
duties in Congress. Justice Stewart is also
unable to attend today's hearing because he is
engaged in an international arbitration proceeding
abroad,

(continued on following page.)




THE CHAIRMAN: (continued) Mr. Harmon,
please call your first witness.

MR,  EARMON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The first witness is Manuel J. Gonzalez;
the chief investigator for the President's

“Commission.

I would ask you to take the stand and raise
your right hand.
MANUEL J. GONZ2ALEZ, having been
first duly sworn by the Marshal, was examined

and testified as follows:

EXAMINATION
BY MR. HARMON:

Q Investigator Gonzalez, would you please tell
the Commission what your background was before obtaining
the position of chief investigator with the President's
Commission?

A Beginning in 1967, and during my first vears
with the New York City Police Department, I was assigned
to the Central Intelligence Bureau. I was part of an
undercover unit which was targeted at organized crime.

The unit was made up of officers with varied
ethnic backgrounds; i.e., Italian, Hispanic, Black, Irish,

Jewish, et cetera., Our responsibility was to collect
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inteliigence information targeted at New York organized
crime families. Our ethnic backgrounds were used as a cover
and a means to infiltrate ethnic criminal activity,
associated with the five families of La Cosa Nostra in

New York City.

The intelligence information collected by the
unit was then disseminated to investigative-units within
the department for éppropriate action. On occasions,

Wwe ware given specific assignments to ascertain
information in a particular area or attempt to infiltrate
a group.

Q At some point did you become a special agent
with the Federal Bureau of Investigation?

A In 1973, I hecame a special agent of the
F.B.I:. 1Initially, I was assigned to the investigation of
general criminal activity, then organized crime. This
was followed by investigative assignments regarding Cuban
and Puerto Rican terrorist groups, including the FALN.
Until my assignment as chief investigator to the Commission,
I had been the supervisory agent in charge, first, of the
Benanno crime family squad, then the Luchese crime family
squad in New York City.

THE CHAIRMAN: Is that Luchese?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

13



Q Investigator Gonzalez, the President has
asked the Commission to assess the economic impact of organizeﬁ
crime in all its forms.

Have you begun along with the staff to
undertake this task?

2 One of the mandates of this Commission is to
determine the amount of income generated by organized
crime.

In order to accomplish this goal, the staff
elicited the cooperation of many Federal, State and local law
enforcement agencies to assist in compiling this
information. In addition, the staff reviewed studies,
reports and testimony that have been made public in the
past several years, and some which have not been made
public.

In addition, we have conferred with many
experts in the field of organized crime.

The staff has concluded that there is

presently no available estimate of organized crime income
that could bear close scrutiny.
) Q Based on your own.experience, Investigator

Gonzalez, based on your analysis and conversations which

you have had with law enforcement agencies, including your

own, the F.B.I., are there any factors which may begin to
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explain the absenCE of any such estimate which is credible
of organized crime income overall?

A The fact that law enforcement has not
undertaken the tagk of determining the income of organized
¢rime 13 a reflection of the criminal justice process sexved
by its agents.

Qur system of justice holds accountable persons
who have eommitted specific erimes. Gross revenues
ef the organization to which a criminal defendant belongs
is ordinarily not important to the investigation of
particular cases.

Even the compiling of data which had been
gathered incidentally on a case~by-case basis would not give
a true picture of the income of organized crime.

Finally, the fragmented jurisdiction of
federal law enforcement agencies insures that no one agency
has all of the information from which a determination of
income from organized criminal activity might be
determined.

Q Well, have there been any efforts to estimate
the income of organized crime taken as a whole?

A There has been an effort to estimakte the
amount of income generated from illegal sources, which

occasionally has been repeated as an estimate of

18



organized crime's income. 1In 1979, Jack Key, staff
investigator for the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations,
using only information publicly available, concluded that
income from illegal sources ranged from $121 billion
to $168 billion annually.

Mr. Key ' was astute enough to recognize that
these figures were "subject to debate" because the way
in which the underlying data was collected was unknown
and not verifiable.

Key also pointed out that his computations were
incomplete becausé they did not take into account criminal
activity such as auto theft, loansharking, hijacking
and labor racketeering in all its forms.

But even if Key's estimate is only a rough
approximation of the economic power of organized crime,
or serves as a starting point for the work of the
Commission, the magnitude of the problem is evident.

Using Key's low estimate of $121 billion and even reducing
that by 30 percent as an arbitrary wmargin for error $84
billion as income geﬂexated by organized crime and comparing
it to several industries and the GNP of several countries,
the economic potential of organized crime becomes

apparent: .

The revenue for General Motors in 1983

14



" was $74.6 billion.

The revenue for the aerospace industry

in 1983 was $74.7 billion.
The revenue for the steel industry in 1983

was $83.7 billdion.

The gross national product of several countries
§ compared to this $84 billion figure. Austria, $68.4 billion.
Denmark, $66.4 billion.

Greece, $43.8 billion.

f At the outset then there exists some opinion
that the revenues of organized crime are comparable

to those of major industries.

The staff of the Commission cannot accept
Mr. Key's approximation of the income from illegal
sources any more than he could.

However, assuming the correctness of his
estimate and that the figure used today of $84 billion
were subject to an income tax of 50 percent, the $42
billion thereby collected as income tax would dwarf the
Department of Justice budget, fiscal year, 1985, $3.86
billion and that of the City of New York, fiscal year for
1983 and 1984, $18.3 billion.

Q Well, has the Commission staff formulated a

plan ‘to attempt to estimate the income of organized crime?
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A The Commission is retaining a group of
economic consultants ta develap an approach to determining
the amount of organized crime's income. In turn, informatic
from local, state and federal law enforcement agencies
will provide the factual basis for the work of the
economists.

| This will mark the first time that a unified,
centralized effort has been made to determine organized
crime's income based on information available to law
enforcement.

Q Well, would such an estimate be of value to
law enforcement?

A ".Estimates of organized crime's total income
would not be of any particular value to street agents
and detectives. However, accurate estimates would define
the nature of their work by causing law enforcement
resources to be focused on specific problems.

The extent of the economic influence of
organized crime also may be valuable to poiicy makers.
What might otherwise be viewed as extraordinary measures
to prevent the distribution of the proceeds of narcotics
trafficking could be warranted by the magnitude of the
‘problem presented.

For example, the solution to the money

16



laundering which we will explore at today's hearing, might
be found in far-reaching decisions made at the highest
levels of government, which could affect the financial
institutions of this and foreign countries, as well as
foreign governmehts.

Q Now, do traditional organized criminal
elements which we come to know as the Mafia and
La Cosa Nestra, to your knowledge, have any way, any
centralized way of keeping track of their own income?

A Based upon my experience in law enforcement,
the traditional organization of a family of La Cosa
Nostra contains no individual who is responsible for
keeping records as to the income generated by that
particular family.

These families do not have a position of
treasyrer or controller which, if it existed, would lead
one tg believe that there is a central depository for
this information. The reason for not having such a

position is obvious.

If this information were centralized,
it would naturally become the target of all law
enforcement afforts. The seizure of these records, if they
existed, would be devastating to the group. In addition,

traditional organized crime does not have a central
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meeting place where all members congregate to discuss
business.

Again, the reason is obvious. These
traditional groups are factionalized to the point that an
individual member only krows the other members of his crew,
but may not be aware of other members in other crews.

Only the highest levels of thefamily hierarchy in the
traditional groups know the identities of the membership
as a whole.

This compartmentalization has contributed
to the success of La Cosa Nostra, and to its entrenchment
in many of the instjtutions of American society.

Q Given the fact that it is difficult to
ascertain organized crime income and criminal organizatians
themselves may not fully recognize the magnitude of their
own economic power, does the extent to which these
grouns - launder money provide some approximation of income
earned by them?

A At this hearing today, we have isolated
one grain in the sand of organized crime. Through the
testimony of Special Agent Edward Guillen of the Drug
Enforcement Administration, we will explore how it was
possible for one wan to Taunder over $150 million on

behalf of narcotics traffickers.

is



) Future developments will tell whether we
will be able to report back to the Commission the impact
of many such men. But investigations such as Agent
Guillen are a positive indication as to the amount of
money generated by organized criminal activity.

Q Well, how do the families of La Cosa
Nostra keep track of their own finances?

A There are few people available who are in
a position to answer that question. One of those
is James Fratianno, former acting boss of that LCN
faction in Los Angeles.

Mr. Fratianno has testified in Cleveland,
Los Angeles, New York, Miami and Chicago, resulting
in the conviction of approximate]y‘forty defendants.
included in this figure were Frank "Funzi" Tieri,

Boss of the Genovese Family in New York.

James Licavoli, Boss and Angelo Lonardo,
underboss, fleveland Family. Dominick Brooklier, Boss and
underboss Michael Rizzitello, Los Angeles Family.

In addition, he has testified at a
sentence hearing which resulted in high sentence for
Colombo Family Capo Tommy Farese and John "Johnny
Irish" Matera. His testimony is still beiné utilized

by the government in other areas.
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Fratianno's testimony may also provide some
basis for comparing the way in which certain eiements
of traditional organized crime have handled their
financial affairs, as compared w%themerging groups such
as South American cocaine traffickers.

MR. HARMON: Thank you, Investigator
Gonzalez.

Mr. Chairman, the witness is available
for questions by the Commission, if there are any
such questions.

THE CHAIRMAN: I have no questions.

Do any of the Commissioners have any
questions?

COMMISSIONER ROGOVIN: I am just concerned
about one thing you said, Mr. Gonzalez.

You said that the ecunomists were going to
base their theories on fact, but, you say it is
very hard to collect the facts.

How are we going to collect these facts
from local enforcement regarding money?

THE WITYESS: One of the first things
they have to study is the feasibility to
conduct the study*'s feasibility.

COMMISSIONER ROGOYIN: Okay.

21
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THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

MR. GONZALEZ: Thank you, Judge.

THE CHAIRMAN: Call your next witness.

MR. HARMON: The next witness is
James Fratianno.

k We have takén certain security precautions

in view of Fratianno's past involvement with
La Cosa Nostra.

THE CHAIRMAN: I ask that the cameras
be turned off at this point.

MR. HARMON: We would 1ike the cameras
cut off until Mr. Fratianno has taken his position
as a witness.

{continued on following page.)
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THE CHAIRMAN: Call Mr. Fratianno.
MR. BRILL: Step away from the cameras,
Members of the Press.
You will have better sound if you move to the
right.
MR. HARMON: May I proceed, Mr. Chairman?
THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
MR. HARMON: Could you raise your right
hand Snd give your attention to the Marshal.
JAMES FRATIANNO, having been first
duly sworn by the Marshal, was examined
and testified as follows:
EXAMINATION

BY MR. HARMON:

Q Tell the Commission your name.

A James Fratianno.

Q How old are you, Mr, Fratianno?

A Seventy.

qQ Now, Mr, Fratianno, 2t some point, did you

bhecome what is known as a made member of a family of
La Cosa Nostra?
A Yes, [ did.
THE CHAIRMAN: Would you please try to

speak into that microphone. Please get closer.

2z
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THE WITNESS: Yes, I will.

In your own words, would you explain tokthe

Commission how it was that you became a member of a family

of La Cosa Nostra?

A

Well, number one, you have to be proposed.

Somebody has to propose you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Speak up, please.
(continuing) Somebody has to propose you.

I think I came to Los Angeles in 1946

and they made me in late '47 or early '48.

Q

Now, could you in some more detail eeplain

how that took place to the Commission?

A

Well, I, myself, didn't know what wis

happening, but they decided to put me in and Johnny

Roselli was my sponsor and he told me that -- don‘t worry,

you are going to be taken care of and that one of these

days you are going to meet a lot of nice people.

a winery.

S0, the day arrived and they took me to

Who was Johnny Roselli at that time?
Well, he was Jjust a soldier.

A soldier in what?

In the La Cosa Nostra.

In what part of the country did you live at the



time that this took place, Mr. Fratianno?

A "Southern California.

Q Had you, prior to Johnny Roselli telling
you'this. had you been engaged in any criminal conduct
on your own part?

A Yes, sir,

Q In general, can you describe that to the
Commission, please?

A Well, at that time I don't recall if I did
anything serious, but they were having a problem with
Mickey Cohen.

Mickey Coheﬁ was Jewish and he did not belong
to the La Cosa Nostra. They triéd to cut in on what he had.
He had all the gambling and all the 11legal activities.

So, we start trying to cut in with him
and we more or less got into a war where there was a Tot
of people killed.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr., Fratianno, please,

we are having difficulty with the amplifying

.system.

Will you please speak louder and speak right

into the microphone., Get a little closer to it.

Q Did you participate at all personally

in this war that existed between elements of La Cosa

24



Nostra who were attempting to move in on Mickey Cohen's
gambling business?

A Yes. Quite a bit after I was a made
member.

Q So, you were taken to a winery, you
testified, and you really didn't know what was going to

take place, is that correct?

A That's correct, sir.

Q What did take place when you arrived at this
wWwinery?

A Well, when we arrived there, there was a long

table with about fifty to sixty people preésent.

Q What occurred when you walked into the room?

A Well, they took me in first and as I walked
in there, there was this long table with a sword and a
gun crossing one another.

I just stood up and they stood up and they

Tocked hands and the boss of the.family, Jack Dragna
said a few words in Itatian. 1t took maybe two, three
minutes and then they pricked my finger with a sword
and drew blood and he took me around to every member,
introduced me and kissed them on the cheeks.

Q Now, what was the result of 'having gone

through this ceremony?

25



A Well, you have to go.through this ceremony

and then you are a made person.

Q What does that mean?

A Well, a made person, you are in the La Cosa
Nostra.

Q Now, are there certain rules once one is made

a member that became obvious to vou during the course of

the ceremony?

A Yes, sir.
Q What were those rules?
A Well, they tell! you later, they tell you what

-- while I was in the room, they says that you could not
fool around with narcotics.

Q Why was that?

A Well, because it drew toe much heat on the
families. They never fool with narcotics as long as I can
remember.

q That means that the family as an institution
was not involved in the narcotics trade?

A Na.

If you wanted to, you would have to do it
On your own.
In other words, there wasn't a law that

you couldn't, but they rather you didn't.

2r



Q And, if you were arrested for narcotics
trafficking would the family back you by providing you
with lawyers any other services?

A No, they would not.

Q What were some of the other rules that were
explained to you?

A Well, they said that you could never talk
to any official of any sort, F.B.I., policeman, District
Attorney. If you did, you had to Tie.

They also tell you, you come in alive, you
go out dead.

They also say you never fool around with any-
body's wife, their daughters, their girlfriends. They are
very strict on that rule.

Q Now, as a result of becoming a member of
a family of La Cosa Nostra, did that mean something for

you in the way of being able to earn money?

A Yes, it did.
Q Can you explain that, sir?
A Well, it gives you recognition.

You can go all over the country. VYou are
more or less introduced to people. -Nobody would ever

bother you, whatever you did, so, you more or less

had a free ride, carte blanche, let's put it.
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Q Now, Mr. Fratianno, initially after becoming
a member of the family, what type of income earning
business did you get involved in at the beginning?

A Well, I was shylocking, booking horses.

I had a couple of bars. I had a dress shop in Los

Angeles.

Q At any time did you get invoived with labor
unions?

A Yes, we did.

Q For what reason?

A Well, to just more or less move.in on them,

you know, get some money and open a dress shop or open
a factory. We got involved with that.

Louie Dragna "opened up a dress factory and
in order to do that we had to -- we met with some people
from New York that were involved with the garment
industry, Dubinsky, and he told us to hurt the guy that
they sent to Los Angeles and in return he would -- after
he got hurt, he.wou1d return to New York and they would
send them to us and that is what happened.

3 Well, how would controlling a labor union
able you to make more money as a member of La Cosa
Nostra?

A Well, by being involved with the labor union,

28



you could go and if somebody didn't belong to the union,
you could go and kind of shake them down. You could
get materials cheap. You could open a factory and get
a lot of the business. They would recommend that they
buy from you.

Q So, in essence, are you familiar with the

term known as the edge?

A You have the edge, you're right.
0] What does that mean, Mr. Fratianno?
A Well, you have the edge on other people because

you are in with the bosses of the union and they're

not.
Q Now --
A We're giving them protection.
0 Which family were you made a member of in the

winery, Mr. Fratianno?
A The Los Angeles family.
Q At any’point, did you hold any position
with that family other than being a member of the family?
A Yes, sir.
Q What position did yvou ultimately obtain
in that family?
A Well, in.1952, I became a capo, which you

call & captain and in 1975, 1 became the acting boss with
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Louie Dragna.

Q Now, Mr. Fratianno, once you obtained
the rank of capo and ultimately became the boss of the
Los Angeles family, was there any way that you as the
boss of the family were able to keep track of the income,
the money made by your subordinates in the famjly?

A Well, no, you don't keep track. You just
put people there that you can trust, members of the
family or sometimes you use front men, but you don't
keep records. That was proven when they found that
s1ip with Frank Costello.

Q What do you mean by that, Mr. Fratianno?

A Well, since then they found a slip in his
pocket with some earnings from the Tropicana and they
lost milljons of dollars, they had to sell the place.

So, actually, they don't keep no records.
They Jjust put people there that they can trust.
Q Now, at any point in your career, Mr.

Fratianno, did you own a piece of a casino in Las

Vegas?
A Well, yes. We had a casino in 1965.
Q Which one was that?
A Well, now it is the Aladdin. At that time

they called it the Tally Ho.
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Q When you say, "we", who are ybd referring‘

to?

A Qur family.

Q When you say that you owned a piece 6f that
casino, was your name on the deed?

A No. No, it wasn't, sir.

Q What do you understaﬁd to be by ownership,
owning a part of a casino?

A Well, we had -~ our man was going to run the
casino. o

In other words, we didn't own part of it

on paper, but we were going to run énd we would count
the money and we would take what we wanted and leave the
rest for dividends for the people that owned it.

Q Now, Mr. Fratianno, were you ever told
by anyone the amount of money fhat a particular casinp
earned in a certain year and [ am specifically referring

to a Mr. Rothkopf?

A Yes, sir.
qQ Would you explain that to the Commission?
A Well, Jack Dragna and myselif were talking

to Louie Rothkopf in 1952.
Q ‘Who was he, Mr. Rothkopf?

A He. was the main owner of that, the Jewish
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family that was there at the time. There was Morris
Kteinman, Lou Rothkopf, Morris Dalitz, Georgie Gordon,
it was a combination that came out of Cleveland and they
bought that casino from Wilbur Clark.

Q What was Dragna's position-at that time?

A Dragna was the boss of the Los Angeles
family and we were good friends so, he told us that
they made so much money the year before that they only
décTared 12 million and they made 36 million so, they
skimmed 24.

Q Now, as individual members of a particular
family earned income, 1is there any requirement in any
way that that member of the family pass a certain
ﬁercentage of this money on up the ladder to the capital,
for example, and ultimately to the boss?

A Not necessarily, no.

It all depends how you make the money or
if it's -- what the amount is. You are more or less
on ybur own. If you only make a few thousand dollars,
they don't bother you.

If you make maybe three, 400,000, then
that is another story. You would have to go to the boss
and he would take, you know, split it up the way

he saw fit.
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Q Well, you referred to previously the
need to trust the people that you work with as a member
of the family;
Were there instances where money earned
by an individual member was not properly accounted for

by that member?

A I don't get what you mean, sir.

Q What action was taken in certain instances?

A Oh, if he took money and stole it, would you
say?

Q Well, for example, yes.

A They would kill him.

Q Are you aware of situations like that,

‘that took place?

A Not exactly. 1 know one instance that this
guy had a business dealing and the boss called me and
we killed him and buried him.

Q Now, Mr. Fratiannc, aside from the structure
of the Los Angeles family, is there something known as the

Commission within La Cosa Nostra?

A Yes, sir.
qQ What 1is the role of the Commission?
A Well, the Commission has nothing to do with

the families, all they do, if there is a problem between
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one family to another, they more or less, you go to
them and they settle the dispute, but they have nothing
to do with what we do, who we k111, who we do business

with. They don't participate in that.

Q Now, in 1976, did you come to New York
City?
A Yes, sir.
Q What was the reason for that, Mr. Fratianno?
A Well, I met a fellow that had 25 percent

of the Westchester Premium Theatre and he didn't know too
many people and he thought I found this out later
that he had a milljon four hundred thousand in the
c¢lub and he thought that he was going to get muscled
out of it, so he needed some help and he took me along
with him and told everybody that I was his partner.
S0, he more or less used me as a protection,

so he wouldn't lose his money.

Q Why did you come to New York then?

A Well, to see the Sinatra concert. [ was
at all his concerts.

q At anytime did you meet an individual
named Paul Castellano when you came to New York?

A Yes, sir.

Q What was the reason for that?
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A Well, he wanted to talk to me in regard
to something that happened in Los Angeles..

Somebody in his family was in partners
with a bookmaker and we told this person that he could not
come in to California and do business unless he got
permission from us.

So, we more or less had what they call
a sit down. I met with Paul Castellano who was the
acting boss. Joe Gallo was the consigliere of the
family, and the acting underboss was Bruno at that time,
somebody was in. jail.

Q This was to resolve the territorial dispute
where one of the New York families was coming into your
operation in Las Vegas? |

A That's correct.

Q To your knowledge, did Paul Castellano
own any legitimate businesses in New York City or any
place else?

A He is in Business, meat packing.

Q | Now, at anytime that you were in New York,
did you attend a meeting of the Commission?

A No.

Q Were you present when any Commission

business was discussed?
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A No, they don't meet Tike they used to.

)

See, they meet 1ike one on one.
I was with Funzi Tieri where he had to go
to Chicago and talk with Joey Aiuppa so, they don't
meet all at one time because they are afraid maybe of getting
caught or whatever, you know, exposed.

{continued on following page.)
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BY MR. HARMON: (continued)

Q If I'can just change the subject for a
minute, Mr. Fratianno.

You have spent a number of years in jail,

is that correct, sir?

A That's correct, sir.

Q Either when in jail or at any other time,
did you deal with any other c¢riminal organizations aside
from La Cosa Nostra?

A Well, I knew a 1ot of the people in the
Mexjcan Mafia.

Q Would you explain that in your own words

to the Commission?

A It originated in Folsom.
Q That is Folsom Prison?
A Yes.
Q Where is that Tocated?
A Sacramento.
Q Okay.
Would you explain that.
A Well, the Town of Folsom, that is right

outside of Sacramento.

Q Explain that.

A Well, this Irishman that started.this, by the
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name of Joe Morgén -

Q Started what?

A Mexican Mafia. He was Irish, but he talked
very fluent Mexican. He's got one leg and they got
together, ten or twelve Mexicans and they formed this
Mexican Mafia.

Q Did they consuit you at all in their
operations?

A Well, later years, in 1970, they used
td just ki1l people right aout in the yard, they didn't
care. They just were crazy and they were going to kill
two other gquys and [ told the guy that was the head of the
Mexican Mafia in San Quentin, I said if you are going to
do somathing, why don't you do it so you can get away.

Do it in the show.

So, about two months later they killed
both of these guys in the theatre and nobady got
caught.

Q Now, aside from your dealings with the
Mexican Mafia, and their consulting you in jail, outside,
did La Cosa Nostra at least, the Los Angeles Family,
ever operate along with or rely upon the Mexican
Mafia?

A No, they didn't.
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q What was the difference in the nature'of
what they djd as opposed to the nature of what La Cosa
Nostra did?

A Well, the Mexican Mafia dealt just in
narcotics, that is all they dealt in is narcotics.

Q Now, Mr. Fratianno, you said that you at some
point owned part of a casino,

How was it that you paid for your ownership
interest in that casino? How actually was it done?

A Well, this fellow, Eddie Nealis, he was
the owner. He was the originator of the casino and he
had other people put shares in like Shirley Mclaine's
husband had 15, 20 percent and I mean on paper, and a couple
of guys from Los Angeles went to shake them down aﬁd
he knew he needed some help.

So, he called Frank Bompensiero and myself
and he said Took these guys are after’me and he said,
get them off my back and you got half of the casino.

Q Now, one of the things that the Commfssion
is expioring today is the laundering of money outside
of the United States moving them from inside the country
to outside the country. |

Was that éver done by your family in Los

Angeles, to vour knowledge?
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A No, it never has and I never heard of it
in families. They more aor less use front men to -=-
1ike if they want to open a casino, generally they don't
put no money in anything. They are their protector.

In aother words, when they are involved in

a casino nobody will bother it.

Q As far as income taxes are cancerned, Mr.
Fratianno, is there any way that you handled on your

tax return income that you had received from illegal

sources?
A Myself?
; Q Yes.
% Well, I would put miscellaneous down.
Q What do you mean by that?
A Well, the Internal Revenue Service asked me

and I said, well, it's just monéy I have won gambling,
miscellanesous, bookmakind, gambling, just illegal
things and [ put misceilaneous.

Q Why did you even bother to raport on your

tax return the fact that you had earned income?

A Well, you have to report something.
Q For what reason?
A Well, they put you to jail. You have to

either borrow some money or something if you want to buy
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a house. They would say where did you get the money.
Q Okay.
Mr. Fratianno, well, when you were the boss
of the family in Los_Angeles, were you able or did you
find it necessary to know the income of your family

as a whole in order to run the family and control the

family?
A - 1 dan't understand. You mean how much money
was made?
Q Right.
By the family as a whole, is that important
to you?
A No, a lot of the people in the family

had their own legitimate businesses and what they made
was their business.

The only thing we were involved in was the
illegal activities.

In other words, shylocking, bookmaking,
labor racketeering, extortion. We knew what was going
on with that end of the situation.

Q And your family kept no records as to the

income which it had received from various sources, is that
right?

A Mone whatsoever,
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Q Now, are you able, in any way, Mr. Fratianno,
to provide any estimate of the income of the five families
here in the New York City area?

A I don't think there is anybody in the world
that could tell you that or -- it would run into millions
and billions.

MR. HARMON: I have no further questions
for "this witness.
Mr. Chairman, the witness is available
for questions by the Members of the Commission.
THE CHAIRMAN: I would like to ask you
two or three questions, Mr. Fratianno.
EXAMINATION
BY THE CHAIRMAN:

q At one point you said in your testimony that
the members of the La Cosa Nostra don't put in any money
and they get an interest and what they give in return is
protection.

What did you mean when you said about a moment
or two ago in response to Mr. Harmon that the bosses
of La Cosa Nostra didn'‘t concern themselves very much
with the legitimate businesses because that was the
business of the individual member.

Did you mean that he put any money into that?



A 0h, sure. They invest their own money.
I didn't mean that. 1I'm saying that in Las Vegas,

that I know, 1ike I will take the Dunes --

q You are talking about gambliing?
A Right.

Q Loansharking and so forth?

A Right.

See, somebody that owns a place in Las Vegas,
that is a 1ittle shady, he needs a Tittle help because
if somebody'bothers him who is he going to get to get
him off his back.
‘ Let's take Morry Shenker, Anthony Giordano
_ from St. Louis, he was his man. Nobody could go to
Shenker" and try to do anything to him because he would
call Tony, Anthony Giordano would take care of him.

There is times they would put up money,
they were going to buy a club in North Lake Tahoe,
fhe Crystal Bay. We had a guy whb was going to buy
it for us and the Chicago family was going to put up
the bankroll. He needea at that time two, $300,000.

Well, they put up the money Tike for

bankroll, they do, but what I'm saying is, a Tot of times
; they don't have to put up a nickel, because the person

that buys it needs protection.
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Q So, that if a member of the mob goes in
to the dress business he puts up some money of his
own?

A Ch, absolutely.

Q What happens when you get down to buying a
house or a car or something of that nature, do you do

that in your own family?

A Absolutely.

Q You put up your own money?

A Oh, sure.

Q You don't use anybody else's name, put

it in somebody else's name?

A To buy a home, if it's a big business,
they more or less -- see, if a person can show the
money they more or laess use front men.

Q Supposing you were to make some money in
La Cosa Nostra, how would you shield your activities

so that you could spend that money without fear of

detection by the Internal Revenue Service?

A I can't do it. They more or less hide it.
Q Hide it?
: A Oh, yes.
; Q You hide the cash?
é A Well, sure. There has been a Tot of people
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that they went and found a million dollars, 275,000.

Q IWhere do you hide it?

A They foﬁnd one in New York where they had
it in the attic in shoe boxes, a miliion dollars.
One of the bosses in Buffalo, they found, I think
five, $600,000. Here, last three or four years,
they found 275,000 in Joe Batters' house. They found
$275,000 in Joe Valachi's, under the sofa. This is all
the F.B.I. found.

So, they more or less hide their money.

They don't -~ I've never heard of them lTaundering the money
through Banks. I have only heard of one person that
had money in banks in Switzerland, a guy by the name of
Joe Adamo aﬁd Meyer Lansky, that's a few years ago.
Q One 1ast_question.

Is there any method by which the boss of the
family knows whether he is getting his fair take from the
members of the family, their earnings?

A No, he doesn'tf

As a rule, I'd say 99 percent, they usually
have members 6f the families, a soldier ruﬁning it, and
they're trusted. ‘

THE CHAIRMAN: That is all I have.

Do any members of the Commissionhave any
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guestions?
Commissioner Manuel.
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER MANUEL:
Q Mr. Fratianno, when you were active with the
La Cosa Nostra, did you have occasion to meet the man
by the name of Sidney Korshak?
A Yes, sir.
qQ Would you tell the Commission what you know
about him and what function, if any, he provides for
organized ﬁrime?
A He is a Chicago man for 30 years that I know
of. He practically runs the Mafia industry.
I happen to know this because at one time

we went to him, he runs the Teamsters in Western

Confaerence. I happen to know that Chicago -- when we

talked to Sidney Korshak, they called us in.

We had a meeting and he told us to let him
alone because he's been their man for thirty years,
Well, I have known this right along, but, he aperates
all the unions, get a million dollar fee. He pays
his taxes on that money and he gives them the cash under
the table.

4] Would Sidney Karshak be the type of person
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you had in mind when you were telling the Commission about
front men .that operate for organized crime?

A He is one of them, yes, sir.

Q Would you name some others for the Commjssion,

please, specifically those in Vegas?

A Jimmy Napoli, from New VYork.
Q Okay.
A He was a front man for the Tieri family

for years, although in the past seven, eight years, they
made him a member.

Gussie Alex from Chicago.

Q You mentioned Meyer Lansky a moment ago.

How important was Meyer Lansky in terms
of handling money or providing front activities?

A He a]&ays had front activity.

Gus Greenbaum was one of his front men for
yaars. He was owner of the Flamingo and they eventually
kilied him.

Morry Shenker, more or less a front man
for the St. Louis family. There was a lot of them, a lot
of them that I don't know.

COMMISSIOMER MANUEL: Okay, Mr. Chairman.

THE CHAIRMAN: Commissioner Methvin.

EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER METHVIN:
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Q Mr. Fratianno, you mentioned the Lleveland

group, that in 1952, they had a casino in lLas Vegas.
- Can you tell us anything aboutf the distribution

of the proceeds from that group in Cleveland amongst
the Cleveland associates?

A Well, they would skim the money and [ know
that the person that they bought the place from was --
17 percent, Wilbur Clark, he never got one nickel. They
wouldn't allow him in the counting room and he was
original owner.

They would count the money and divide it

amongst themselves, although, they would give the Cleveland

family a percentage of the money.

Q You mentioned Moe Dalitz, is he one of
these?

A Yes, he is.

Q Can you tell us who else in the Cleveland
family?

A Morris Kleinman, Moe Dalitz, Sammy

Tucker, Ruby Kolod.

% Q . . These are not in the Cleveland family?
: A No, see, they are Jewish.
Q Tell us who in the Cleveland family shared
proceeds.
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A Johnny Scalish, ATl Polizzi.
I was there when they met with Morris
Klainman gnd Moe Dalitz in 1952, where they had a meetfng
where they got a certain percentage of the skin money.
Q Can you tell us who is Maishe Rockman?

A Johnny Scalish's brother-in-law. He

handled the Pressers. He handles all the payoffs

for the Cleveland family.

Q Which Presser are you talking about?

A Both of them, Bill Presser and Jackie
Prasser.

Q You are using --=

A I had dealings with them, so I know.

Anytime I had to meet with Jackie Presser I would go to
the Cleveland family, the boss, and they would call

Maishe Rockman and he would get a hold of them and he

g would meet.

Q You would meet with both of them together?
A No, Maishe would bring him and I talked to
Jackie myself,
Although, there were times when Maishe
was present.
Q Where would he bring him?

A Well, I met at Maishe's house one time.
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I met him on Mayfield Road on the hill, two or three times.

I met with Jackie at his -- at the union hall.
Q What was the nature of your business?
A With Jackie Presser?
Q Yes.
A Well, we were starting a dental c¢linic

in Warner, Qhio, with Allen Dorfman. At that time, Allen
Dorfman was on the outs with the Teamsters and he told
me at the time that he doubted if his name being brought
up would do any good and I said, let me handle that.

So, when I talked to Presser, he knew that the
Cleveland family was involved with me on this dental
¢linic and he told me to tell Allen Dorfman that he had

his bluffing.

Q Wnen was this, please?
A 1975, '74, one of them years.
Q This was involving money from the dental

¢linic in Warren, Ohio?

A We were going to start one. In fact,
it is running now.

Q You mentioned other meetings. Could you tell
us about some of those other meetings, what they dealt
with?

A Well, one of the meetings was with Rudy Tham
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who was the International Organizer in San Francisco,

he wanted to get straightened out with the Teamsters,
because he was a Hoffa man and he told me if I would
straighten him out he would give me his dental program
and I had to go tc Jackie Presser to try to straighten
Rudy Tham out. So, Jackie told me, you know, he's a
Hoffa man and could yo.  control him and I says, don't
worry about it, I can control him and I set up a meeting
with Jackie Presser.

Fitzsimmons, at the La Cosa Nostra --

Q Did you attend that meeting?
A No, I did not.
Q There was one occasion or more than one

occasion where you had some phone calls to Jackie Presser,
I believe, from a pay phone near your dress shop in
San Francisco?
A I called him a few times. I don't recall from
where,
Oh, another thing, I met him at the

Aladdin Hotel during a convention.

Q When was that?

A When they had the convention, I think, it was
1976.

] Do you remember what the business was on that
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occasion?
A No, just social.
He was there and I happened to be there and

we just discussed-a lot of things.

Q Do you remember what the phone calls were
about?
A No, I don't.
THE CHAIRMAN: I have one question.
EXAMINATION

BY THE CHAIRMAN:

Q You mentioned Scalish?
A Yes.
qQ Was he involved in the Apaldchin?
A Yes.
EXAMINATION

BY COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI:

Q Although you can't give us an estimate
as to the amounts of organized crime in 1975, when you
were boss of the Los Angeles family, what was the
approximate income from your organized crime there
and can you break it down for us in reference to skimming,
Joansharking and labor racketeering?

A In California?

Q When?
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A When I was boss they didn't have anything
and I was more or Tess starting to create something
and -~ | |

Q In 1975, were you just creating something?

A Yes; because all the New York family had
all the pornography in Los Angeles.

You see, the bosses, [ guess never tried to
get anything. They didn't believe in this pornography,
but they made a 1ot of money so, I more or less
persuaded that part of the -- in fact, that is one of
the reasons I was in New York.

See, the Gambino family had all the
pornography in California.

qQ For the year you were boss there, what was
the approximate estimate of the income from your organized
crime operation?

A We didn't have too much of an income as
far as illegal activities. We were creating something,
See, T was only acting boss until these fellows got out
of jail, which was l1ike nineteen months and at that
time --

Q “ Until who got out of jail?

A The boss and undefboss went to prison

and that is how I became acting boss until they got out

638



of prisen.
Louie Dragna and I, we both shared the

; responsibility.

Q You don't know how much money you made in the
year that you were boss?®

A No, I really don't. We made some.money'
shylocking and stuff, but I couldn't tell you any
amount.

Q You didn't keep track of it?

A No, we don't never keep track of it.

We make 100,000, we spiit it up right there,period.

You go your way, I go mine.
COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI: Thank you.
THE CHAIRMAN: Commissioner Brewer,
you may go ahead.
EXAMINATION
8Y CdMMISSIONER BREWER;
Q You indicated that the family had a rule
agazinst, dealing in narcotics.
Does that rule still follow today?
Has it been viclated between then and noQ?

A Well, as far as I have known, I have been

in the program now for six, seven years. [ know that

I tried to get some narcotics in 1975, 1976 and I came
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to New York and there was no way. They told me the
Cubans and =-
THE CHAIRMAN: Be specific, you mean
the Witness Protection Program?
THE WITNESS: That's correct.
So, maybe a sofdier might fool around
with it, if he ain't got no money, but I never
heard of a boss dealing in narcotics. They don't
need it. It causes too much heat and they Jjust
more or less shy away from it.
COMMISSIONER BREWER: Thank you.
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER MILLER:

Q In the middle of the 60's you were involved
in the trucking business and you obtained a substantial
ioan from a Chicago bank in your endeavor.

Was there any mob influence at all exerted

in obtaining that loan?

A Yes, sir.
Q Could you describe how that occurred?
A Well, Frank LaPorte got the loan in a

Chicago bank. He knew the president. 1[I think it was -«
[ don't remember the amount, but I got $150,000.

I think he borrowed 250 if I am not mistaken. That was
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it, just word of mouth.

Q Would you say then that there are certain
bank connections that the mob has that permits them to
obtain loans rather easy?

A Absolutely.

COMMISSIONER MILLER: That is é]] I have.
THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Commissioner.
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER ROGOVIN:

Q When you became a Capo, did that become a
step of value to you in that the family either gave you
certain businesses or permitted you to start certain
businesses that you could not have entered into as a
mere soldier?

Do you un&erstand my question?
A Yes, [ do. |
No, it didn't matter. My being a Capo,
you had men under you. It didn't matter if you are a
soldier, a Capo, you are equal. If you want to go in
business, you can go into business.

Q In an organized crime family, are there

assets, you know, what I mean by the word assets?

A Yes.

Q A business like a dress shop or factory
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or anything else?

A Yés.

Q Are there assets that an individual has during
hfs life which upon that individual's death are then

reailocated, given to someone else?

A Well, it more or less goes to the family.
Q You mean the blood family?
A Oh, absolutely.

Liké, I know one person that has a dress
shop in Los Angeles, his sons more or less take over
now.

Q Suppdse I told you'that Taw enforcement
intelligence files would relfect that an individual member

of a family has control over things 1ike an automobile

dealership and there is no recorded owneréhip and
aftef that person's death that same business passes

into the control of somebody not in his blood family, but

a different membevr of the organization?

A That's true.
q Do you know of instances like that?
A No, I don't, but that could happen because

maybe this fellow got this business through the
organization.

That is very possible.
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Q The organization made it available to him?

A Absolutely.

Q Then, who would decide after that person’s
death, who the successor would be?

A Well, they more or Tess would have somebody

there as an assistant, you know.

Q The family would have an assistant?

A Sure, absolutely.

Q You mean the crime family, not the blood
family?

A Absolutely.

THE CHAIRMAN: A1l right.
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER McBRIDE:

0 You testified, Mr. Fratianno, that there
was a policy not to keep the national records and you
mentioned that Costello attempted assassination and the
slip of paper that was found in his coat pocket.

You mentioned when you had‘conversations
over the telephone about loansharking, bookmaking,
or what have you.

Did you worry much about wiretaps, hidden
microphoneé. surveillance and if you did, what steps

did you take to avoid those?
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A Well, later years we did, but, 1ike see,
I was the first person that ever went to jail on a wiretap
in Los Angeles.
It is a precedent case and I never knew
at that time that I could go to a pay phone and could go
to jail for a wiretap which I did go to jail for.
What they did, they had five policemen
on the other end with permission to tap this other
guy's phone and it was =-- you know, I didn't know that
at that time, [ didn't know that they could do that,
but these five policemen came into court and testified
that that was my voice and I went to jail for conspiracy
to consort, but later on in years, they more or less
went from pay phone to pay phone.
Q The atmosphere changed at the F.B.I. and

police tactics changed?

A Yes.
Q What about hidden bugs, microphones?
A They are always getting trapped like that,

because they never dreamed it would be there.

I know Johnny Roselli was very careful because
he would never talk to me unless it was outside and then
it got to be that they could pick up that conversation

with -~ I forget what they call it. Yes, they call it
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a shotgun microphone.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Dintino, you may

guestion Mr. Fratianno.
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER DINTINO:

Q In your prior testimony, am I correct, that
it is your opinion that that is an internal struggle
between Bruno or is the Commission involved?

A No, sir, it is a family deal with Testa
and Bruno. They never liked each other and what happens
in a case like that, when one guy gets killed, then his
friends will start killing the other guys.

The Commission doesn't have anything to do
with families. 1If anybody gets killed in a family, it's
thairs becaqse if they did they would have a war.

They never had a war since the 20's.

Q What you are saying, the New York families
have- no invo]vgment in that struggle, that is strictly
a struggle between the Bruno family itself?

A Exactly.

Q One other thing you mentioned, you said
you met Jackie Presser at that location. Can you tell us
about LaCosta? |

A I can*t tell you too much about LaCosta.
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I can tell you a 1ot of people meet down there. I really
can't tell you too much about LaCosta.

Q What kind of people meet down there?

A Well, I used to peet Bompensiero down
there, Dorfman goes down there. A lot of people, Sam
Giordano went down there.

Q A Taot of organized crime people?
Absolutely. It was years ago.

How about the ownership of LaCosta?
What about it?

Is there organized crime?

o P O

Kell, Moe is -- Moe Dalitz, he has been
involved with organized crime for years.

Now, the other two guys, I don't think so.
Well, I would say they are invelved because they were
involved with Moe Dalitz.

THE CHAIRMAN: Commissioner Hope.
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER HOPE:

Q You testified about going to Cleveland

and meeting with Jackie Presser and others in connection
with the dental clinic.
Why would the Los Angeles family be

interested in the medical facilities in Cleveland, Ohio?
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A I am from Cleveland so, I had friends there
aﬁd we discussed this and we thought we could make some
money.

Q Is there a Tot of involvement by organized
crime in medical services in Chio, in that area of

Chio, as you know?

A Absolutely.
Q For example?
A A guy by the name of Camino has some in

Columbus, Ohio. Another kid, by the name of Montana
has some dental ¢linic in Buffalo.

THE CHAIRMAN: Sam Montana?

THE WITNESS: No, this fellow is not even

Italian. He is not a relative.

THE CHAIRMAN: He was tried in the Apalachin
case.

Q Is there not a connection in Ohic between
the union, organized crime in medical services and what
ig that connection?

A Well, I couldn't tell you exactly.

A11 I know is who has something there
that I know about, but I would just be speculating if
I would tell youthey do. I know they do in different

parts of the country. I know we tried. We was going
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to0 dg in San Francisco, they did it in'Warner. Ohié.
Camino hnS places in qu1fe a few c1t1es
in the United States, either med1ca1 or some kind of
insurance.
COMMISSIONER HOPE: Thank ybu, Mr.

Chairman.

THE CHAIRMAN: Anythin§ elseé
EXAMINATION | '
BY COMMISSIONER SKiNNER:

-Q You ﬁentioned tﬁe Witness Protection Program,
theré‘has been, as you know, you may- know, a great deal
written about that program, both pro and con.

On a very general nature, [ wonder if you
would give us, having first hand experience with that

program your thoughts as to how the program can be

improved?
A I could go on and on and on on‘this part,
sir, ‘
The program, my experience isn't worth a
nickel.

Number one, they don't give you enough
money to live on{
Since I have been in this program, [ have

spent over $150,000 of my own money.
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Just here a couple of years ago, if I went
someplace they would give me $15 a day to live on.
They raised that to 30 now, so, in other words, if [
go someplace and they put me in-a hotel, they give me
$30 a day.

Q Well, I assume you have some constructive
comments that you would share with our staff concerning
the program, so that the Commission can evaluate the
program and make any appropriate recommendation.

A Absolutely.

I can tell you a lot of things about the
program, although I will say it is a good program, but the
problem is they don't give people enough money to
1ive on, so, I know if I was to do it over again, I would
never go into this program and I've had a lot of
problems.

[ still have a lot of problems and ir fact

I told the lawyérs of the Commission about some of the

problems.
THE CHAIRMAN: We will take one more
question.
EXAMINATION

BY COMMISSIONER REYES:

Q In the time that you were active, were
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you related with any family in the State of Florida?

A Was I related?

Q Yes, your business?

THE CHAIRMAN: Did you have anything to do

with a family in Florida?

qQ In Florida ==

A Well, there 1s no family in Florida. The
only family there {s 1s in Tampa.

Q Tamﬁa?

A Yes.
Q Could you elaborate further more on that

family in Tampa?

A Well, what could I tell you?

Q What type of business do they have?
Who are their front persons?

A Welly, I don't know too much about Tampa.
In fact, I don't know anybody in Tampa, but | have been
in Florida where I had met people in different families
from New York or Cleveland. That 1s an open c¢ity,
Miami 15 an open City.

q Are they related in business in Miami
or in part of Florida?

A Well, they did in business together on

certain things.
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What kind ef a business?

A Shylocking, bookimaking, maybe racketeering.
Q What kind of labor racketeering?
A Well, I think <- I can't think of the guy's

name, but they tried to shake him down. I think he was
on the Witness Protection Program. I knew one person
that was involved in an extortion deal. I don't recall
his name, but I think it was Teitelbaum, Teitelbaum.
THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
Mr. Harmon.
MR. HARMON: May I ask a couple of questions
to follow up?
THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
EXAMINATION
BY MR. HARMON:
Q You mentioned the Apalachim meeting,
Mr. Fratianno.
Were you aware of that meeting at the time
it took place or did you find out about it afterwards?

A Well, I was in prison, sir, and at that time
the boss of our family was Frank DeSimone. He was an
attorney‘and --

THE CHAIRMAMN: He came from

California.
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THE WITNESS: Yes.
Frank DeSimone, that's correct.

He was at the 'ApaTachin' and I didn't know

that it was going to t;ke place, but he did

come down and see me a couple of weeks before

and it came out in the papers that he came down

to see me to take my place at the Apalachin,

but I didn't know it was going to happen. No.

Q That meeting drew a 1ot of attention after
law enforcement had realized that the meeting tcok place.

Did that have any impact on the operation
of the family in Los Angeles?

A Well, yes, it did.

Q In general terms, would you explain that
to the Commission.

A Well, one of the guys got deported. He went
to jail for five, six months and that is when he stopped
making people, after the Apalachin.

Q For what reason?

A Well, they didn't want to make anyone more
and they stopped meeting altogether.

Q Is it correct then, Mr. Fratianng, that
the attention drawn to the mob as a result of that

Apalachin: meeting affected or adversely affected the
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acts of the mob to operate?
A Yes, it made, an {mpact, [t didn't stop them
to operate, you know, that never stopped them, but
i1t made an impact because they got to know something, that
something was going on:
You see, they never heard the word of
La Cosa Nostra. They made up this word, the Mafia.
| We never used that word and the only time
that they found out that there was a La Cosa Nostra
is when Joe Valachi got picked up, that {s the first
time that word was knoWn.
Q Commissioner Hope asked you a question,
you ara interested in a dantal clinic. Why would the
Los Angelas family have an interest in a dental clinic
in Ohio and you said that was a way to make money.
THE CHAIRMAN: He said he comes from there,
A [ wouldn't care 1f {1t was in Timbuktu
4# 'l had the connection to get union members, I would
go anyplace, although {f it was in a town where there was
a family, 1 would have to go to them and get, you know,
gat their approval and chances are whataver money it
would make they would get a percentage of 1t,
| qQ Now, could you explain to the Commission

how through a dental c¢linic you would be in a position
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to make money?

A Well, they offered me $10,000 every month
under the table if I got them Rudy Tham's -- how they
make their money, [ don't know.

[ couldn't tell you, but Dorfman is one
of the first persons to start these dzntal and me&ical
¢linics and how they get their money out, I don't know,
but he would offer me $10,000 under the table.

Q If what?

A If T got him the Rudy Tham -- his local,
you see his local had 8,000 members and at that time,

I think, the dental was $23 a month. So, 8,000 times
23 is 1ike 184,000, right, a month?

Q So, that if you could deliver a union's
dental plan's business to somebody designated by the
mob, then you in turn stood to gain the amount that

you described, $10,0007

- A 10,000 and plus put a couple of guys on the
payroll.
Q To the payroll of what?
A Doing something with the dental program.

In other words, legitimately, you know,
get them some kind of a job where they had to do

something to make a salary.
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THE CHAIRMAN: ~ I understand you have ane
more guestion, Commissioner,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER METHVIN:

Q- Did you ever have occasion to get a Toan
from the Teamsters Union or to try to get a loan from
the Teamsters Union?

A Well, I tried, sir, but they had a
moratorium at the time.

1] When - was that?

A ‘74, '75, '76.

I tried to get a loan through Jackie Presser

and they had a moratorium.

Q Did you go to Jackie Presser for this
purpose?
A Yes, I brought him a couple of packages

on apartment houses and [ tried to buy a place in
Nevada, a gambling house and they had a moratorium and
he did tell me at the time that he had some other
banks that he knew that he would try to get the loan,
but he said it didn't Took too good.

Q Did you go through the Cleveland family
before you approached Presser on this occasion?

A Absolutely, every time.
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Q And the Rudy Tham trial you said you did this
because -- would you tell us what you said?

A What do you mean?

Q I believe you said that Presser doesn't

do anything uniess he checks with Blackie?

A

That's right. He doesn't make any move.
What kind of a move?

Anything that [ had to do with.

Anything involving --

He was saying that pertaining to me that

anything I had to do I had to go through them first.

Q

Involving relationships with the syndicate,

the LCN, the family?

A

Right.

THE CHAIRMAN: A1l right.

MR. HARMON: You are excused, Mr. Fratianno.
Thank you.

(continued on following page.)
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THE CHAIRMAN: You may call your next
witness.
MR. HARMON: Let's remove the screen.
The next witness is Special Agent
Edward Guillen of the Drug Enforcement
Administration.
THE CHAIRMAN: Is the witness here?
Is the witness on the way in?
I suppose we ocught to be more patient.
The Marshals are probably taking care of
Mr. Fratianno.
> MR. HARMON: I wonder if you could stand,
Agent Guillen. Face the Marshal.
EDWARD GUILLEN, having been first
duly sworn by the Marshal, -was examined
and testified as follows:
EXAMINATION
BY MR. HARMON:
Q What position do you hold, sir?
A Special Agent with the United States
Department of Justice, Drug Enforcement Administration.
qQ For how Tong have you been an agent?
THE CHAIRMAN: Move the microphone closer

to you and speak right in it.
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Q How long have you been an agent with DEA?

A Approximately nine years.

Q Iﬁ1ﬁ1a11y what types of assignments did you
have?

A I had been working in undercover capacity,

working to develop conspiracy investigation for drug
traffickers.

Q "~ Were you ever a membef as what 1s known
as the conspiracy group within the Orug Enforcement
Adm1n1stration?

A Yes, it is a special unit which mans a unit
both in the Eastern District and Southern District court-
houses to develop an ongoing long term conspiracy
investigation,

Q At some point, Agent Guillen, did you become
involved in the investigation of an individual named
Eduarde Orozco who you later determined had launderad

large amounts of money on behalf of various narcotic

traffickers?
A Yes, 1 did.
Q Would you explain to the Commission the

way 1n which that investigation first commenced?
A I had received information from the Federal

Bureau of Investigation regarding a witness that they
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héd by the name of Harvey Krat who had informed them
that he had been opening up several bank accounts on
behalf of Eduardo Orozco into which large sums of cash were
heing deposited.
He was presently looking for a new bank
to establish an account because he had had one of his
long term accounts closed by Marine Midland because of their
suspicions of the activity that was going on in the
account, specifically he had tried to deposit $2 million
in cash through a single account.
Q S0, you received information from thé F.B.I.
that Harvey Krat had in fact information from him that

he had been engaging in large cash transactions, is that

correct?
A That's correct,
Q What was Harvey Krat's occupation?
A He was an attorney here in New York.
Q Was he under investigation by the F.B.I[.?
A No, he was not.
Q Was he involved in an investigation that

F.B.I. was c¢onducting?
A He was a witness in. a F.B.I. case involving

embezzlement.

Q Who was conducting that particular
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investigation?

A Specifically, John fFianagan from the

Brooklyn-Queens office with Manuel Gonzalez.
Q What transpired after you received the
information from the F.B.I. that Harvey Krat reported

to the F.B.I. that he was depositing large sums of

money and Marine Midland told them, told him they'were no
Tonger interested in the business?
A ! met with him to discuss the detail,
the activities that he had been involved with,
Orozco, concerning the number of accounts that he had

opened and the type of activity that was being conducted

through those accounts.
% It was at this time, again, that he
informed me that he had presently had an account cancelled

and that Eduardo Crozco was looking for a new account

to establish in order to be able to deposit large sums

of cash again.
é Q Did Harvey Krat, the attorney, tell you
| how much money he was expected or had depositad ‘as of
that point in time?
A He could not say exactly how much money,
but it was several billion dollars through the several

accounts that he had already handled on behalf of
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Orozeo.,

Q D1d Krat offer information as to the source
of these moneys insofar as he knew?

A He was told that the money was being
generated as a result of fluctuation of coffee prices
that Qrozco was working on behalf of and representing
coffee brokers here fn the United States that would
purchase shipmants of coffea.

Q Was there any wéy to know whether Orozco
did have any connection with a legitimate coffee business?

A He was determined that he was an amployee
of a Colombian coffee corporation, a coffee brokerage
house Tlocated at 120 Wall Street.

Q Marine Midland advised him to take his
business eise@hera.

D1d Krat indicate whether or not on
behalf of Ornzco he had deposited large sums of monay?

In other words, in New York City?

A Yes.
Q Which banks were those?
A Besides Marine Midland he had established

accounts and deposited large sums of cash in Irving
Trust, Manfred, Tordella & Brook, Credit Swiss Bank,

Swiss Credit Bank, and I Selieve, Chase Manhattan were
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all operating here in New York.

Q- Now, ;t the time that you first met
Krat, what was Orozco asking him to do?

A To establish a new bank account through which
he could deposit large sums of cash so hg could wire
or at least transfer the moneys out of the account quickly
to several other accounts that he had represented.

qQ Now, to your knowliedge, did these other
banks which you have mentioned, did they take any action
or response to Krat's deposit of large amounts of cash
on behé1f of Orozco?

A Harvey Krat at that same meeting informed
me that his accounts or the accounts that he had
managed on behalf of Orozco were also handled in some
of the other financial institutions.

Among them, Irving Trust, Credit Swiss and

Swiss Bank.

Q Did you devise a plan then after hearing

Orozco was using this attorney to deposit large amounts

of cash?
A Yes.
Q What was that plan?
A Since Orozco was interested in establishing

a new account and what we had agreed upon is that Harvey
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Kfat would introduce me as an account manager employed
by Citibank here in New York with whom a new account
could be established.

V Q And what was your role to be?

A | 1 was to be an account manager responsible
for the hand1iﬁg of the account.

Q And did Citibank agree to permit you to
operate in an undercover capacity as apparently an employee
of Citibank?

A Yas, they did.

Q Now, what took place then after you first
began to work in an undercover capacity within Citibank?

A Eduardo Orozco caused almost immediately
large sums of cash to be deposited into the account.

What happened though is that he continued
t0 use Harvey Krat as the intermediary or the buffer
between.himself and I for the‘initial stage of handling
the account.

Besides depositing thevlarge sums of cash,
he would then instruct Harvey Krat who would then forward
the instructions to me tha£ upon crediting the cash
to the account that the money was almost immediately
wired, transferred out of the account to several other

accounts, primarily off-shore banks in Panama.
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] | qu, were the cash transactions of which
Krat made you aware, were they consistent in any way
with the manner in which narcotics traffickers Taundered
large sums of money?

A It did in almost every respect.

What happened is because the deposits

were in such large cash deposits, it is really what the
drﬁg trafficker -- his initial problem, that converting

large sums of cash inte a more manageable form --

Q Why is it that that is a problem for
narcotic traffickers, why a large amount of money is
-a problem for narcotic traffickers?

A A study that was conducted, estimates for the
year 1981, the retail sales of coﬁtro]led substance here
in the United States generated approximately $79 billion
dollars in United States currency. |

So, as & result of these street sales of

] controiled substances the amount of cash that is generated

is normally small bills and quite sizeable when you
consider the amount of drugs that are being purchased.

Q What is the solution for money launderers
and narcotic trafficking to get access to this money?

A What they need to do initially is to transfer

or change the bulk <cash now into more manageable form and
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the way they accomplished that is to deposit those

moneys into domestic accounts here in the United

States and from‘that point they can by draft or
electronic transfer, effect those moneys to be transferred
to other corporate accounts or other domestic accounts

or overseas and at each stage it would afford the drug
trafficker of.anonymity as far as ownership of those
moneys.

0 Is it in that way that the drug trafficker
is able to place his money in-a form that is then
usable for RAim?

A Yes.

Q Now, once Citibank agreed to permit you
to operate in anAundercover capacity, how were cash
deposits delivered to the bank?

A Initially Eduardo Orozco would have the
money delivered to the bank and since he did not deal
directly with me, but through Harvey Krat, it was --
it took some time before we knew that the money was
in fact being delivered, but he would normally have at

the initial stage of our investigation, have his own
money couriers deliver the money to the bank and then
he would inform Harvey Krat of the fact that the moneys

were on their way to the bank and then provide him further
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instructions for'the transfer of those moneys once they
were put into the account.

qQ Now, was the account at Citibank opened
in the name of Orozco or in the name of his cokporat1on?

A The 1n1t{a1 undercover account that was
established was opened up in the name of Harvey Krat,
special account.

Q S0, at the outset Orozco was using an attorney
to arrange for the delivery of moneys and the moneys

were delivered into an account bearing his name, is that

correct?
A That's caorrect,
Q Well, does the use of an attorney, generally

speaking, in investigations does that provide the
money launderer and the narcotics trafficker with an
additional tevel of insulatfon?

A Yes,

Q Can you explain what you mean by that to the
Commission?

A Well, again, for the informatfon that would be
avajlable to law enforcement for a particular account,
{f the * uyual currency transaction report, the
Treasury report known as 4789 was filed, 1t was identified

that the individual who made the transaction or delivered
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the money and under the second part of the report would
1dentify>the account to which the money was deposited.

So, in the instance of this particular
89 at the bank, we would not have had the benefit
of actually knowing the true identity of the owner of that
money.

Q 50 cash deposits were made by couriers
delivering money to Citibank initially, is that
right?

A That's correct.

g Now, had you ever met 9rozco before some
of these transactions took place?

A Not, it wasn't until after the establishment
of the account and moneys being deposited that I actually
met Eduarde Orozco face-to-face.

Q Were you dealing with the attorney up to that
point, is that correct, sir?

A That's correct.

Q Would you describe for the Commission
the circumstances under which you met Eduardo Qrozco
on April 9, 19817

A Through Harvey Krat.

I had asked to have a meeting with Eduardo

Orozco so that we could -- he could better explain to me
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where the moneys were being generated in such large cash

denominations and to be able to see if there was any
i way we could better serve his account, but basically what

we wanted to do is to be able to meet with him directly

so I could get some interface with Eduardo OQOrozco
to determine the true origiﬁs of the money.

q Did you ask him that, that is, what the
source of the money was that Krat was giving you to
launder?

A Yes, [ had asked him if the moneys were
being generated by his import-export company located
at 120 Wall Street by the name of Cirex, International.

He informed me that the moneys that ware
: 'being deposited had nothing to do with that particular
business, but rather a money laundering network which
he operated.

Q Up to this point is it correct that the

investigaticn had not disclosed fully the source of the

% moneys deposited on behalf of Orozco?

% A That's correct.
Q Did the moneys continue to be depnsited?
A Yes, they were.
qQ On May 7, 1981, at Harvey Krat's office,

did you have occasion to meet another individual working
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with Orozco by the name of Rodrigo Mendoza?
. A Yes.

Q Describe the purpose of the meeting and
what took place?

A At that meeting Eduardo Orozco had wished
to speak to me in order to discuss some of the details
and some of his concerns regarding the handling of the
account.

He was concerned over the fact that the
-« once the moneys were deliverad to the bank that there
was a gonsiderable delay before the money was transferred
to Panama via the wire transfers.

It was also at that meeting that he
introduced to me for the first time an {individual,
Rodrigo Mendoza, who he fdentified as his partner and the
individual who was most concerned with the day-to-day
oper&tions.of his money laundering operation.

Q Did you again ask either one of them,
either Orozco or Mendoza what the source of the money
was?

A - Yes, I did,- I asked them as to the source
because, using the basis, the fact that the cash deposits
ware much larger and much more numerous than I had earlier

expected or ledto believe and wanted them to identify
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the source of the moneys.

They went on to explain that the moneys
were being generated again as a result of their money
lTaundering operation whereby they would facilitate
international transactions by multinational corporations
who in an attempt to avoid the high tariff and high
taxation rates in'Colombia would undervalue their goods
on their invoices and then make up the difference in the
form of cash.

That is Mendoza and Orozco's explanation
as to the source of the money.

Q So, they said in essence that the moneys
were coming as a result of those coffee broker dealings;
is that correct?

A That's correct.

I also requested them as a result of having
a money laundering operation would they not also be
laundering drug money, although even at the first meeting
Orozco explained perhaps some of the money was generated
from drug trafficking, that the majority was not, but
rather from this attempt to avoid the taxesand high
tariffs in Colombia, that because of the nature of the
business that he was involved in, but a very small

portion was related to drug trafficking.
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Q According to the story that was given to you
up to that point, in essence, you were told that the
money was being physically transported into the

United States and then laundered through Citibank

among other banks, is that correct?

A That's correct.

qQ Was any explanation offered to you at that

point as to how these moneys were physically transported

into the United States?

H
E
:

A I had questioned them at that time.

If all these moneys were being generated overseas and

R

then transported into the United States for deposit,

e S

first from South or Latin America to Miami and then on to
New York, what problems he had been encountering with
reporting those moneys upon bringing them into the country
when he was supposed to repart it tc the United Statés
Customs Service.
Their explanation at that time by

Rodrigo Mendoza, they were only reporting 30 percent of
the money they were bringing into the country to the
United States Customs Service.

Q Was there also discussion of a bank in
Miami?

A Yes, there was.
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[ had asked Eduardsc Orozco since he had
meniioned that a friend of his had recently purchased
a bank in Miami, would he not better utilize their
services since that was the initial entry point to the
kUnited States for the cash.

He said that he would prefer to c¢onduct
his business in the New York area because of all the
attention being given to the banks operated in Florida
by federal law énforcement.

Q So Mendoza claimed that the laundered moneys

were imported into the United States.

Didvyour investigation determine what the true
origin of the bulk of those moneys were?

A Although some of the moneys were in fact

impcrted into the Unitéd States from overseas,
our investigation after the arrest, documents that we were
able to seize, disclosed a great deal of moneys were
in fact being collected domestically here in the United
States as well as admissions made by Eduardo Orozco at
the subsequent meeting where he had confided in me
the fact that the majorities of the money was collected
here domestically.

Those documents that we seized identified

some of the cities where the monhey was being collected,
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that was New York, Miami, Boston, Massachusetts.
Los Angeles and San Francgisco in California as well

as some other cities.

Q Now, did sqme:hing take place which caused

these cash deposits to stop?

A Yes.

(continued on following page.)
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the money deposited quickly and transmitted out of the
account in a quick and orderly fashion, that 1t would also
help if we were to work one on one with each other,
n Did Orczco agree to that?
A Yes, he did,
He thanked me for my coming forward and explaining
my hesitancy or my aquestions over the way that Harvey
Krat had been handling the account and offered to open
up a new account under a Panamanfan corporation that he
héd established {n order -- so, that I could handle
the account directly and he and I would deal on & one to
oene basis.
1t was also at this point that Eduardo Orozco
had offered %o me a one tenth of a one percent commission

on all cash deposited into the account.

q Was this new account opened inm August of 19817
A Yes, it was.
n A% about that time did you have a discussien

with Orozco concerning what should be the disposition
of these cash deposits and the way {in which that deposited
should be effected?

A As far as -- agafn, my explanatien %o him was
the fact that there had been some growing concern

on behalf of my supepigrs and the bank over the type of
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the money deposited quickly and transmitted out of the
account in a quick and orderly fashion, that 1t would also
help {f we wera to work one on oné with each other.
n Did Orozco agree to that?
A Yes, he did,
He thanked me for my coming forward and explaining
my hesitancy or my auestions over the way that Harvey
Krat had been handling the account and offered to open
up a new account under a Panamanian corporation that he
hsd established in order -- so, that I could handle
the account direttly and he and I would deal on a one %o
one basis.
1t was also at this point that Eduardo Orozco
had offered to me a one tenth of a one percent commission

on all cash deposited into the account.

qQ Was this new account opened in August of 19817
A Yes, {1t was.
n 4t about that time did you have a discussion

with Orozco concerning what should be the disposition
of these cash deposits and the way in which that deposited
should be effected?

A As far 25 -- again, my explanation to him was
the fact that there had been some growing concern

on behalf of my superiors and the bank over the type of
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activity that the account had taken on.

That being that large cash deposits were being
made, immediately upon crediting to the account the moneys
were electronically transferred to foreign banks operdating
in the United States and as’ a result it was ratsing
are and more suspicion on behalf of my superiors at the
bank,

I then asked him if he could change his operation
s1ightly in order to make 1t less suspicious at the bank,
thereby having perhaps bonded money couriars deliver the
money to the bank rather than having his own personal
couriers delivering 1t and as far as the disbursements
were concerned to aveid the constant use ot the electronic
wire tranmsfers, but to use the novmal checks that he would
have in his corporate checking account.

THE CHAIRMAN: May ! interrupt for a moment?

MR. HARMON: Yes,

THE CHAIRMAN: I think you said at the outset,

Citibank knew and cooperated with you and put you

in a particular slot in the bank.

THE WITNESS: That's corract,

g THE CHAIRMAN: Yhen you are talking absut your
superfors what are you referring to?

THE WITNESS: That was my undercover story
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to Grozeco to show or to play on his behalf, to
show I was in fact more concerned with his
operation rather than that of Citibank,
THE CHAIRMAN: But all your supericrs knew
what yeu were doing?
THE WITNESS: Exactly,
BY MR. HARMON:

q What was it that you asked Eduardo Oprozco to
changs from using wire transfars %o using checks drawn
or charged against his account?

A The wire transfers in effact, once they want
frem Citibank account through the corresponding bank

end shen on into Panazma, for {nstance, 1t led law

snforcemants €o a dsad and because aof the bank secrecy

taws 1in Panams.

fur {nvastigation at that time would have baen

curtailsd as far zg datermining the pecipient of that
monsy,

So, by requesting that he thern use the chacks
{n the noemal chacking account, it provided us with
a longer paper trail to follow se that we might better
fdentify the individuals to whom those drafts or bank

checks were made and then determine what account they

vere being depogitad into,

9%



q Well, Nrozco agreadto that, in essence, to help
you do your jeb by using checks {nstead of wire transfers?

A Yes, he was thankful that I was offering him
this additional advice and I also explained to him at
this time that with handling of a new account that I would
also congider placing his account {f he were %o take
thess extra precautions, nlacing 1t -on the bank exception
148, which would {n effact give him -~ nive me, as the
account managar for the account, the opportunity to
fot be required to transmit the 4789 - usual currency
trangsaction report to the Treasury Department,

By explaining that, as a result of the

normal cou;sa of his business, 1t was normally done in large
cash amounts and as a result would make the report, the
reporting requirements within the bank but that information
would net be transmitted o the Government,

Q ua will get back to the exemption 1ist later,

Late in the summer of 1981 at Orozco's office,

wasg there a discussion concerning a banker who was
arrastad in an F.B.I. aperation in Banco - Shares

in Florida?

A Yas,
n Would you explain that?
A Eduardo Orozco at that time explained that he was
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most familiar with tﬁe arrest and the operation of

Banco Shares that was conductad by the Federal

Bureau of Investigation in Florida and my concern at the
time, again as part of my undercover stopy wasg that |

was vary concerned since the banker operating in a national
bank fn Florida had been arrested for laundering money,

I was concerned the same fate may befall npe,

So, Orozco assured me at this time that he
was aware of the investigation and the method utiltfizad
by federal agencies in order to‘investigate such
types of investigation. .

n Did he have a cover story?
A Yes, he did,

He explained 2o me that in the event law
enfarcement would question him as to the sourca of the money
his documentation within his office would be able to
{dentify the couriers and the owners of the money
by having Xerox passports that the money couriers or the
ownars of these moneys once they were delivered tn his
office in New York.

Thereby, take the responsibility of
identi{fying the owners then to law enforcement and
making it incumbent upon law enforcement to track down

these individuals, many who were foreign nationals,
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putting the burden on the Government to locate these
individuals and then compel to {nform us as their true
identities and owners of the monay.

Q As a result of your investigation, Agent
Guillen, were you able to determine a number of bank
accounts not only with Citibank but with other banks
that Eduardo Orozco used to launder various moneys?

| A Yes, we ware,

Q Approximately how many different accounts
and approximately how many differant financial institutions?

A We were able to fiﬁd eighteen different
accounts that Eduardo Orozco maintained or controlled
in different institutions in the United States,.

q . Into which of these banks was the bulk of ths
cash deposited on behalf of Orozco and {ts customers?

A He mafntained an account at the foreign
Currency exchange louse named Deak-Perera under the name of
Interdual, account number 3552,

0 Here there any other banks that were utilized
on Orozco's behalf?

A Yes.

Again there are approximately ten other
financial institutions that he had used from time %o

time,
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Q Now, was the Continental Bank used?

A Yes, 1% was.

0 What amounts of funds wers put through the
Continental Bank?

A Approximately $24 millfon, I balieve, was
transferred into the Continental National Bank lecated
in Floridas,

0 What was the next bank that was used on
Orozco's behalf?

A The next sizeable financial institution
woeuld have been Citibank and agatn much of the money
represanted by the Sotal that went through Citibank
again were the accounts that ths Government zt the time
were mondtoring.,

Citibank was accommodating us.

n If1 éan indicate, Agent Guillen, as you
are Sestifying, araphically there is & display of tha
figures which are explaining this te the Commissien,

Ather than the two banks that you mantioned,
Continental National Bank and Citibank, in what amounts

were the bulk of those mensys depssited?

A In cash,
n What othar banks?
A There ware soveral institutions ameng
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Manfrad, Tordella 3 Brooke.

Q Hew much monay went through Deak-Perara?
A Anproximately $97 millien,

Q For & total of how much, Agsent Guillan?
A With those 37 institutions as well as

the othars thare is approximataly over $151 miliion deposited.
0 The total being $151 millien, approximately,
how much went through the account at Deak-Parera?
A ©97.4,
9 Drawing your attention to the account at
Deak-Perera and drawing your attention as an example,
the manner in which the funds wera deposited in May of
1982, would you explain to the Commission the saquence
in which depasits were made?
A For May, 1981, the Interdual, Humbertes
Orozco dapesited starting on May 1st, he was able t¢o
deposit $347,000 followed on May 4th $347,000, 3571,000,
May Sth, $568,000, May 6th, 5568,015, May 7th, $1,352,000,
$120,000,
fay 8th, $1,073,000, May Y7th, $1,384,000.
May 15th, $400,n00, “ay 18th, $399,980. May 19th,
$457,000, May 19th again, $607,520,
May 20¢th, $219,450, May 26th, $954,455,
May 26th, $415,020, May 27th, $222,000,

9%



That 1s the activity, this {s actually
deiivered by Humberto Orozco, his brother. This is for

the Interdual account,

n That is at Deak-Perera, is that correct?
A Correct.
"0 You safid the money deposited at that account,

that was transferred ¢o var1oﬁs locations., Would you
describe those locations to the Commission, please?

A The money deposited inte the account over
$65.8 milifon were in fact transferred Lo Gverseas or
to foreign banks operating in the Un{ited States.

n And what about the balance?

A Thay would end up Going through several
other accounts maintained through the United States.

Q Now, what portion of these moneys, cash
deposits to Deak-Perepa, in turn were converted, if any,
of them were to your knowledge inte currency into foreign
countries?

A To my knowledge all of the deposits ware
made by Eduardo Orozco into the Interdual account was in the
form of United States currency and the subsequentg
transfers were.also in United States currency.

0 Did Orozce ever change his story and tell

you what the true socurce of the moneys was that he

98



was asking you to launder and which he had laundered
otherwise?

A After several months into the {nvestigation.
on October 15th Eduardo Orozco disclosed to me that the
moneys being genzrated and being deposited into his
account were in fact a 50 to 60 percent of them were
in fact drug trafficking.

Q Dﬁring the course of your {nvestigation,
did you determine that in fact Orozce had corrupted
an official of Citibank?

A Ye were able to i1dentify after the arrests
were made that he had fn fact been paying or had paid
a certain amount of money to a Citibank branch manager
in Brooklyn, |

Q Khy would that be of advantage toc a money
1 aunderer to corrupt a bhank officiat?

A Having the bank-official o the money
launderers side, he would be able to counsel him as to how
the accogunt should be managed and in the event of a
Government inquiry would be able to identify that iaquiry
te the money launderer ahead of time,

THE CHAIRMAN: In fairness %o all
concerned, sractically all of this you have

given us this morning and {t was the subject
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natter of tha tastimony at a ¢trial, wasn't {y?

THE WITNESS: vYas,

THE CHAIRMAN: So, 1t has been made public
and the participation and the ceoperation of
Citibank has come out at this trial,

THE WITNESS: Yes, {1t has, your Honor,

BY MR, HARMON:
Q Now, in January of 1982, did your undercaver

fnrvestigation terminate?

A Yas, 1t did.
) In general terms, what caused that?
A The compromiszing of my undercover {dentity

within Citibank,

Q Now, drawing your attention to that --
before I ask that question, will you explain the way
in which Orozce dealt with his customers, customers being
the people who brought these Targe amounts of cash to
him, what service he performed for those people and how
ha did 1t?

A He was able to sither send his couriers
to collect the moneys or have the moneys collected
and brought te his office here in New York.

Once he would have that money he would

be able to then prepare it for deposit into one of the
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gighteen accounts that he maintained here in the Unitad
States and in effect give the owner of the money, the
anonymity which he so richly neaded in order to conduct
his business,

Eduardo Orozco would then have the monay
deposited and be able to wire transfer that money overseas
to an offshore tax haven. where the drug trafficker could
maintain an account or launder 1% through corporate
aceounts and have the money brought back into the
United Statas with some air of Teg{timacy to 1%t in the form
of a lean or gome fraudulent business decument could also
be used in erder to preovide a facade of legitimata
business %transaction, having taken place batween a
corporation here in the United States and one doing business
oversaas,

0 Does Orozco actually keep recards of moneys
which had bean given to him by various persons or on
behalf of various persons?

A Becauss of the scope of Eduardo Orozco's
operation {t demanded that he have a strict accounting
record of his transactions and as a result he had
prepared his own forms so that when monays were delivered
to him or that he had collected he would be able to
identify the dates which the moneys were raceived by him,
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The individuals or the account name that should
be credited, his cusfamer's name and when so far as
to break down the combinations of the bills that he in
fact had coilected from that: particular individual.

Q Now, through records which were seized
duriné the coursa of your investigation, records that
Orozco had kept, were you able to identify Paul
Forand, an individual named Paul Forand as one of
Orozc¢o's customers?

A Yes, we were.

! | Were you able to identify the fact that
oR one occasion a $270,000 cash amount was given
to Orczco for the purpose of laundering on Forand's
behalf?

A That's corract,

Q And does this money that appears on the table
represent a reconstruction in the same denominations
as the moneys given on Forand's behalf to Orozco?

A Yes, 1t does.

The documents that we received after the
arrest indicated on March 4, 1981, Eduardo Orozco had
¢ cl]ected.on behalf of Paul Forand under the account name
of Phillips, $270,000, with the braakdown of dengminations

as follows: 1,700 $100 bills,
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Q Aside from the denominations, if I can
just 1ﬁterrupt you for a minute,
Did you then examine the records of the
Intapdyal account-of Deak-Perera to determine whether there
had been a. $270,000 wire transfer out of that account?
A For that period of time there was no

deposit that we could identify as the $270,000

deposit since aimost all of the depasits made {nto

Deak-Perera were sfzeably larger than $270,000 collected

by Eduardo Orozco.

n Did you find a wire transfer of $270,000

out of the Interduyal account of. Deak-Perera?

; A Yes.

j Q Did you trace that thpough?

E A Yes,

g n Could you explain that to the Commission?
| A Those same recards showed on March 11th,

Eduardo Orozco had instructed Deak-Perera to wire transfer
$270,000 from his Interdya] account maintained as the
Deak-Perera, to Collier Shipbuilding in Alabama,

e were able to detarmine that that
$270,000 to Collier Shipbuilding was final payment for the
pdrchase of a fishing vessel which was subsequently

picked up and {dentifiad as the Northern Edge,
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Q When you say this fishing vessel wag
subsequently picked up and identified as the
Northern Edge, would you describe for-the Commission
the circumstances under which 1t was picked up?

A Vell, our documents aiso show that the
Collier Shipbuilding, that the purchase was in fact fsr the
Nertheprn Edge and the buyer identified on the purchase
agreement was an individual by the name of Mahlon Clark.

Nn May 10%h, that was the first time that
the Northern Edge had come to the attention of the Jaw
¢nforcement which 1s when the Northern Edge captained
by Mahlon Clark was séized by the Colembian Navy,
laid into its shores, 14,000 pounds of marijuana.

Using the estimates at that time perioad,
approximately the wholesale value at $300,000 per pound,
the wholesale would be $4.2 million,

An estimate on the retail prize for the
marijuana at $650 per pound would have brought up. the
value of that same marijuana to $9.1 billien,

n lere you able to trace a cash amount given
to Orozco which was refnvested in a narcotics operation
in the manner of purchasing a ship?

A Yes, which again provided the owner of the

money, Paul Forand with anonymity throughout the process,
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The subsaquent purchase of the vassel
and his name not being able to baing idantified with the

purchase of the vassel,

] One tast thing, Agent Guililen,
A Yas,
0 At the Commission's {n{itial hearing, the

Administrator Mullen of the Drug Enforcement Administratien
told the Commission that this case, the case about which
you Just testi{f{ed, shows the ralationship batween
traditional organized crime and the emerdging Colombian
groups dealing in cocaine,

Do your {nvestigations confirm that fact?

A " Yes.
0 Yould you explain that to the Commission,
i A Among the documents that we were able te

analyze afterwards, we were able to determina one of the
accounts which belonged to the individual, Antanio
Turane who had been arrested by DEA in October of 1982

: for the attemptad importation into the United Statei

of 32 pounds of heroin,

Q What wag the value of that heroin?
A ‘Approx1mataly three million dollars.
0 At the time of his arrest with whom was

Turane at that time?
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A He was accompanied by a guy by the name of

Gaetano Giuffrida.

0 At some time did Giuffrida enter with law
enforcament?
A Yes, after My, Giuffrida returned to ltaly,

he was arrested by Italfan authorities with the attempted
exportation from Italy to the United States of 80
kilograms of heroin in Florence, [taly.

n Is 1% correct to summarize, Agent Guillen,
in the moneys Taundered through various banks about
which you have testified were used to finance, were used
to laundepr the proceeds of cocaine, mar{juana and heroin
trafficking according to your fnvestigation?

A Yes,

MR, HARMON: VYes.
THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you,
We will have a lunch recess until 1:45,

(Whereupon, a luncheon recess was taken,)
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THE CHAIRMAN: May I just ask one or

two questions, Mr, Guiilen.

THE WITNESS: Certainly, your Honor.
EXAMINATION
BY THE CHAIRMAN:

0 Were there any efforts to break your cover
while you were in this investigation?

A During the course of the undercover stage
Eduardo Orozco had hired at least two private investigators
that we know of, Margaret Clemmons and Raymond Benoit,
whose responsibility it was to determine my true identity
through the use of countersurveillance, They utilized
their CAT scanners to intercept our radio communications
as well as direct inquiry at the bank in my parsonnel
file which would have been held at the bank.

Q Do you know whether any use was made of the
Freedom of Information Act with respect to you?

A Yes.

Eduardo Orozco through an attorney, Jerry
Faldman , here in New Yark, had filed for Freedom
of Information request in order to determine i1f his client,
Eduardo Orozco was in fact the target or inveived in any

current investigation,
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qQ Are you aware at the first meeting on the
Commissfon when Me, Mullen, who i{s head of the
DEA, your suparior --

A Yes,

) -= he tagtified that the DEA recaived 82

parcent of these requests for criminal aeleménts?

A Yes, I was aware of that,
0 Do you agree with that?
A Yas, T do.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thatis all I have.

EXAMINAT{ON
BY COMMISSIONER REYES:

n Me, Guillen, you gtarted dealing with
Me, Orozeo in 19817

A That's correct,

0 Do you have any racollection of youp
{nvestigation that he was dealing before you and for
how long in this {]1lagal situation?

A There was information recajvad prior to that
investigation to the initiation of our investigation
that he was working as 2 money launderer for drug
traffickars and from analyzing the accounts which totaled
the $151 mill{on, |

The accounts were first establishad as early
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as 1978 which 1s actuaily the time period from '78 through
~the time of his arvest in 1981, which {s whera he had

come up with the figure $151 millien,

0 Is he a fareign national?

A Yes, of Colombia,

f Did you have your meetings here in the Undted

Statas?

A A1l of our meetings were here,

n How did he come to the Un{ted Statesg?

A 1 understand he had come on a visa,

0 A legal residence visa?
A Yes.

Q As a rasident?

A Yes.

Q Given by the Immigration Department?
A Yes,

THE CHAIRMAN: Anyone else?
COMMISSIONER HOPE: Yes,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER HOPE:
n You safd thera was a substantial amount
of money laundered through Deak=Perera, 3597 million,
! believe you said,

What kind of fee does Deak-Perera ged
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for using money, for taking moneay in and transferring it
to another account, whether they know it is laundered
or not?

A Their fea structure in terms of Deak-Perera,
I'm not familfar with that information.

n Do you -have any knowledge about -- you
said also that someone within one of the banks had been

compromised and do you know whether that person was paid

o ff by Mr. Orozca?

A For the handling of my account? The accounts
; that I was responsible for, I was paid a fee by Eduarde

Orozco tetalling $13,000 for the handling of the two accounts

| that I had established on his behalf,

% The other fndividuals, the:other employee
within Citibank had from our astimate received perhaps
three or $4,000 themselves.

EXAMINATION

BY COMMISSIONER CORRIGAN:

n M», Sufllen,you mentioned at one point that
you effered te place Mr, Nrozco and his account on the
bank exception list,

Can you elaborate on that for us and tell
ug what the currenf state of the law is to a110w~y§u to

give him that kind of accommodation?
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A My understanding of the law i{s that the
bank has the opportunity if they can to determine that
a particular client during the course of theip regular
business produces or generates large sums of cash, can
place them on an exemption 1{st, such as a large retail
concern, let's say in New York City, whose deposits
would requiarly be in amecunts far surpassing $10,n00 at
a time,

As a result, in order not to overburden the
gystam, they would be able, the bank would be able to place
these particular accounts on an exemption 1ist so
that the information is retained at the bank, it isn't
necessarily forwarded to the Treasury for their own
reporting.

n 1s there a particular kind of showing that
has to be made at the outset before such an addition
can be made?

A My undarstanding is that it is really
o the discretion of the bank, the zccount manager to
determine whether or not that particular account or
business 15 in such a type of business that would generate
that amount of cash and then there are certain controls
within the bank that the 1ist would have to be made

available upon request to law enforcement officers whenever
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the need arises.
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER MILLER:

n Is there any current way in which to recaver
any of those funds that were laundered?

A . Because of the methods of operation of a
money launderer the mdney that goes -- these accounts
are really not his full concern -- his biggest concern
is really to move the money as quickly as possible.

Since the majority of those moneys were
moved averseas, we hag very little, {f any chance of
aver recovering those moneys. The monsy that was in the
account at the time of the arrests totaled approximctely

$1.2 mil1ion and is presently under civil 1itigation now
as far as the seizure to the Government of those monays,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER ROGOVIN:

n You mentioned two private investigators who
were apparently obtained to investigata you?

A That's carrect,

n Wera thay l{censed {nvest{gators of the
State of New York?

A { understand they were, yes,

qQ Did the investigation disclosa that they were
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aware of tha real purpose for which they were rstained
ta {nvegtigata you?

A One gf the inquiries made by Raymond Benoit
%o Citibank directly, when the information was about
to be mads available to the investigator in terms of my
fdantity, my undercover {dentity would be made available
to him, Mr, Benoit, the investigator told the employes
within Ci{tibank that he was no longer interestad in the
information since he had already d{sclosad that he knew
it %o be an undercover Government operation and no Tonger
needad the information,

To your knowledge, have either State or
Federal authorities initiatad any criminal or
administration actions against atther or bath of these
private investigators?

A There were discussions initially in ordep to
gee 1f tha statute concarning obstructionof justice
.would csver such a situation and it is my undarstanding
that the statuta 40&3 ot clearly define that type of
activity, that, being thg compromising of an undapcover
agent eithnr knowingly or unwitsingly {s not clearly
definad by the statute under obstruection of Just1cé.

q What about administrative action looking

4o pavoke ar suspend their T{censa?
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A Again that would be up to the State
Régulation Commissions and we were not involved with them,
for the purpose of our investigation.

If any such actions {s being contemplated now,
I am not now aware of %,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER SKINMER:

n What 1s the time process from the moment
the indictment was returned, the case is now on appeal,
hds the appeal been decided?

A We are awaiting decision from the Second
Circuit.

THE CHAIRMAN: That has been argued,.
THE WITNESS: VYes,

0 How long from indictment to trial, how leng
was the peried and how long was the trial and how long
has it been ogver?

A Qur arresting indictment wasg announced
and the arrests were made in November of 1982,

He proceeded with the trial in April of 1983
and after a seven week trial convictions were announced
on May 26th of 1983,

A1l arguments under appeal were heard eariier

this year in January and we are still awaiting the decision
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of the Second Circuit.

Q The defendant is on bond?

A Yes, he is,

n What is that bond?

A Two million dellar bond, one of which I --

sne million dollars, I think, is secured with some
property and the rest 1s.by virtue of a bond, signature.
. THE CHAIRMAN: Go zhead,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER ROWAN:
0 You said that some bank discontinued
accepting moneys from Mr. Orozco and his attorney.
Were there banks which co~tinued to do business with him
and if so, which ones?
A Most notably Deak-Perera continued their
} operation, There were accounts at the Continental
International Bank and some other accounts in some other

{nstitutions ¢f which I can't recall right now.

Manfra was another account he had maintained
; that our investigation never disclosed,

g 0 Jere you able to determine whether any
individual in those banks received commissfuns as

was offered to you?

A There was jnformation from Harvey Krat to
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the affact that Eduardo Orozco would make 4%t a practice
to make available feas or commissions to the bankers
that he dealt with, but it was only in the instance

of the one particular bank official who was arrested
and myself, where we could document such payments,

) Okay.

You algso said gomeone in Citibank compromised
your {dentidy, i1s that in addition to the {nformation
that you have Just spoken about?

A Let me clarify that,

~ Citibank did not compromise. Attempts
were made within Citibank to learn my true identity,
It waes not through those attampts that the information
had been uncovered, but rather through the investigators!
countarsurveiliance and some of the other information
that they were abla to undercover,

n My last question,

A11 of the deposits to Oeak-Persra
werg made in cash a% one branch?

A 'I'm not sure of the branch. The part1culaf
branch, but yes, the deposits were made in cash and
primarily at. theiy lower Manhattan office,

Q Is there anyone in Deak-Perera who recaived

a commission for handling this amount of cash that you
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kKnow of?

A To my knowledge, ! really don't know.

Q Othe§ than their normal fees for cash
hand1ing?

A Correct.

THE CHAIRMAN: Go_ahead, Mr, Methvin,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER METHVIN:

n Did you learn of any other sgurces of this
111egal cash outside of narcotics operations?

A Eduzrde Orozco alluded to the fact that some
other monays were alluded from othaer bisinasses,
aitheugh he never mentifoned any specifies.

EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER ARANZA:

Q Do you have any knowledge as %o what Mr,
Ovazco is daing presently?

A His activities, he is trying to operate
while an bond, ! have no {dea as %o his present
activities,

EXAMINATION
BY THE CHAIRMAN:
qQ Is 1t fair to charactarize his activities as

that of a professfonal launderer?
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A Maost definitely, your Honor.

THE CHAIRMAN: A1l right, that is all

we have --

COMMISSTIONER SCLAFANI: I do have a question,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI:

n With respect to this private investigation,
what date were they able to obtain your undercover
capacity?

A There were questions throughout or --
questians by Orozco tiroughout the course of the undercover
operation, but it was in January of 1982, that Eduardo
Orozco had confronted me with the information that he
had reseived, some information that I was in fact an
undercover agent and it was at that point that all
further activity through the account had cgased,

Q Up until that period of time then, how
long were you operating in that undercover capacity?

A 1 was working as an undercover agent
posing as a Citibank employee for nearly ten months.

qQ For how long a period of time did their
countarsurvei)lance operate against you?

A For at Teast the last four months that I

was aware,
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Q He sti11 kept doing business with you during
that four month period of time?
A That's correct,
THE CHAIRMAN: My, Harmon? '
MR. HARMON: Your Honor, I think if I may
pursue with this witness, I would like to ask
a few more questions.
THE CHAIRMAN: VYes,

(continued on following page.)
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EXAMINATION
BY MR. HARMON:
n Agant Guillaen, there is 2 requirement --

THE CHAIRMAN: I always caution counsel,

rebuttal opens up rebuttal, but go ahead,

MR. HARMON: I lsarned that lasson, not

nacegsarily at your hands, but at other hands,
qQ In Gxcess of $10,000 there {3 3 reaquiremant
that a report be made concaerning thet transaction,

Were those raporting requirements observed
by the banks about which you have tastified here,to the
best of your knowledge?

A Yes,

Q Was the way in which the reporis were
completed in any way mislieading from your viewpaint as
an investigator?

A In many instancas, the reports were misfiled
in that shey didn't proparly {dantify the individuals
who actually transportad the money to the bank or conducted
the transaction and as such would prevent law enforcement
from being able to {dentify those other participants
in a monay laundering operation,

There were also instances where the banks

were aware that the true ownar of the money was in faét
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Eduardo Orozco, but continued to identify the account
holdnf on the owner of the account under the corporate
identity vather than {dentify Eduardo Orozco who

they knew to be the actual owner of the money,

Again, thﬁart1ng the Goverament attempt,
1f 211 we had were the 4789 reports to properly {dentify
the owners of the maney,

Q Is 1t fair to say that the currsncy
tranﬁaction report as. they were completed in this case,
did not prevent the laundaring of $151 million on behalf
of various narcotic traffickers as you testified?

A That's correct.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr, Harmon, I warned you,

Now Commissioner Guste wants to ask a

question,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER GUSTE:

) Yaving bean on the insjde of a par#icular
laundering operation invelving $151 million, what
recommendations c¢an you make to this Commission whereby
stating that the Government could better trace an
{11egal laundering operation and present {t?

A Comp1ssioner, I would 1ike to remind you that

as a Special Agent of the Drug Enforcement Administration,
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that question would probably be better directed toward
one of our upper echelon In a policy function rather
than at a field agent.
S0, I respectfully request that that
guestion be asked of someone else,
THE CHAIRMAN: The witness may be excused.
COMMISSIONER SKINNER: I would like to
state for the record, I would Tike to say publicly
that I commend Agent Guillen for the efforts and
commend the efforts of the Citibank without
whose full cooperation this could not have
occurred,
The easy way for institutions is ¢o
look the other way. I think it is a credit
to Citibank that they would put the time and
effort that {s required with working with this
Agent into this matter and on at Teast my
behalf --
THE CHAIRMAN: The reporter will
recordvthat it comes from all of us.
THE WITNESS: Your Honor, I would like
to -~
THE CHAIRMAN: If I were you, I would

Teave,
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Do you have to say something?

THE WITNESS: ! wanted to maKe a point .
te {rform the Commission that this investigation,
although 1t was headed by tire Drug Enforcement
Adminiseration, 1t was also through the cooperation
of the Internal Revenue Service, the United States
Customs Service and Federal Bureau of
Investigation, without whose help we would not
have been as successful,

THE CHAIRMAN: Very good.

Thank you.

MR. HARMON: The next witness who was
raquested to testify is Nicholas Deak, one of the
owners of Deak-Perara, who ! do not see,

I would 1ike to state the reasons for his
requast,

THE CHAIRMAN: fo ahead.

HR. HARMON: On March 2, 1984, Chief
Investigator Gonzalez and I interviewed Nicholas
Deak at his office at 29 Broadway in lNew
York City.

This {nterview followed many discussions
with Deak-Ferera's general counsel over our

request that Mr. Deak appear and testify before the
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Commission today,

During one of these discussions, Deak's
ganaral counsel asked whether the Commission had
subpoena power, In turn, I advisad the genseral
counsal that the Commission did net, but that
Senator Thurmond and Csngressman Rodina, members
of the Commission, recently.had {htroduced bills
which would provide that power to the Commission.

The general counsel was further told that,
in the event that Mr, Deak declined to appear
and ﬁo answer questions pesaed by the
Commission, his rafusal would be reported publicly
to the Commission,

Aur purpose in requesting Me. Daak's
tegtimony was to solicit his response and that
of his company to certain fdeas under study
by the staff of the Comm1ss¥onu

During this intarview, Mr, Deak was asked
whethar his company had adopted intermal controls
which could prevent or detaect the use of’
company‘'s facilities for laundering funds by
¢riminal enterprices.

It was explained to Mr., Deak that we

wara cartain that he shared the Commission's
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{nterest in combating money Taundaring as a
way of deterring criminal activity in the
firgst instanca,

! suggested to Mr, Deak that the
assistance of financial institutions 11ka
Deak-Perera was essaential to the ability of
Taw enforcoment to detect and apprehand
narcotics traffickers and othar criminals,

Mr. Deak was also asked whathar his company's
intarnal cbntro1s. if they existaed, included 2
requirement that law enforcement autherities be
‘Rotified in the event that any Daak employee

sugpectad that Deak-Parera facil{ties were

being used for 11legal purposes,

Mr, Deak responded by asking the company's

genaral counsel, who was present, whather the

raporéing requirement for cash transactions was
$5,000,
In fact, it is §10,000 as Agent Guiilan

has axplained. Mr, Deak then said that he was tao

far removed from the problam to be of any agsistance
to the Commission,
1 than teld Mr. Deak that the Commission

was in the best pusition to decide whather he could
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be of any assistance,

Later, after the 1nter§1ew: the general
counsel of Deak-Persra was asked whether the
company had a security staff to which she replied
that she was 1t. The general counsel did
advise us that Deak-Perera did have written
{nternal controls hut that the attorney-client
privilege would prevent the Commission's
having access tothenm.

I pointed out to Mr, Daak that currently
the Secretary of the Treasury may impose a fine
of $1,000 for a failure to file domestic
cuprrency transaction reports as required by
Taw,

I explained to Mr, Deak that the Commission
wished to inquire of him whether this provided
adequate {ncentive for some financial {institutions
to take active measures to prevent money
laundering.

_Furthermore, the Commission sought to
explore his view of the effectiveness of giving
the Secretary of the Treasury the discretion
to assess a civil penalty up to the amount of the

currency deposited, withdrawn or exchanged,
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Mr. Deak was also advised that the Commission
wished to question him in regard to several
instancas ir which, over the years, millions
of doilars have been laundered through Deak-Perara
by various criminals, Mr, Deak asked this
question, "Is it only drug money?", to which I
respondead that, in part, that is true.

Mr, Deak was alap requested to appear
before the Commission to explaié what impacd, if
any, upon Deak-Perera, could result from
requiring the computarization of domestic
cash transacfions and international transfees
of funds whether by wire or by physical
trénsportation.

Mp», Deak responded that any such
requirenent would represent an increased cost
which any such requirement would represent:
an fncreased c¢ost which would be passed on to
his customers.

Neither 1 nor Chief Investigator
Gonzalez asked Mr. Deak which of Deak-Perera's
customers would be most affected by the
computearization idea under study by the Commission

staff.
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With your parmission, Mr, Chairman,
1 would request that Commission Staff fnvestigator
Dév1d Hilliams be called %o advise the Commission
as to certain instances, limited to casés of
public resord at present, beyond the Qrozco case,
in which customers of Deak-Peprera used 1¢s
facilitias to further heroin and cocaine
trafficking and black marketearing,

May 1, your Honor?

THE CHAIRMAN: Before you call Mr, Williams,
I would like to unce‘again state what 1 stated
this morping and that is, that this Commis;ion
has not received as yet from Congress the power
to subpoena wi{tnesses,

B411¢ are psnding and ! will be tastifying
next week on the House of Representatives,

I don't know exactly when the Saenate will

call the Bi11 but this 15 a perfect i1lustration

of an instance where we cannot call an important

witness simply because we haven't got subpoena
power ag yeat,

1 do state the facts ;orrectly,
would he have been subpoenaed otherwise?

MR. HARMON: Yes, vour Honor, and he was so
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advised.
The next witness is Stéff Investigator
David Will{ams. |

DAVID WILLIARS, having been first

duly sworn by the Marshal, was examined and
testified as follows:

THE WITNESS: My name is David Williams.
kI am a staff investigator with the
Piesident‘s Commission on Organized Crime,

Prior to my assignment with this Commission,
I sarved as 2 Special Agent with U, S. Miiitary
Intalligence, Vietnam, a Special Agent with
the U. S, Secret Service, Chicage and a
Special Agent in charge of the Department of
Labor's 0ffice of Organized Crime and Rackstearing
in Chicago, Cleveland and mos%t recently in
New York City.

My assignment regarding today's proceedings
has been to examine the role played, either |
wittingly or unwittingly, by the currency exchange
firm Deak-Perera Group in several large money
laundering schemes,

The Deak-Perera Group is the oldest and

largsst retail foreign axchahge dealer in the
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Un{ted States. Approximately 50 percent of its

offices are in the United States, with the
remainder located worldwide. The firm controls
approximately one half of the demestic market
for foreign currency exchange. Jeak and Cohpany
also owns real estate holdings, travel agencies
and banks in Switzerland and the Grand Cayman
Isliands,

In examining criminal cases 1nvolvfng
Degk-Perera, I have focused solely upon
completed investigations rather than those ongoing
or not yet adjudicated.

I have examined criminal {investigations
spanning the past decade and have selected those which
{1lustrate various methods and techniques used
by money laundevers, who are dependent upon
sarvicas provided by the firm of Deak-Perera.

In none of these investigations did
Deak-Perera personnel alert authorities as to the
activities of their clients. The bizarre
nature of these 1111¢cit laundering schemes,
which used the firm's services, were not reported
to law enforcement agencies, despite the managers'

and employees' extensive experience with normal

130



]

ks

patterns of cash tr;nsactions and the fiem's
routine internal and external audits of its
exchaﬁge and bank branches.

The first case study focuses on tha years
1969 to 1975, when Deak and Cempany played an
instrumental role in the massive, exotic
bribery network estab]ishéd by the Lockheed
Aircraft International Corporation of Burbank,
California,

When the bribe payments were needed by the
corporation for upper echelon business and
Government officials in Japan, Lockheed calied
upon Deak-Parera to move the cash from Les
Angeles %o Hong Kong and to exchange U. S,
Dollars for Japanese Yen which could be given
inconspicuously o the Japanese officials,

Once dollars had been axchanged in Heng
Kong, Deak-Perera presented the cash to
Lockheed's bagman, a Spanish born priest named
Father Hoze Aramiza, AKA Joss Gardeano,

Father Aramiza then flew with the moriey ,
which ha carried in either corrugated cardboard
boxes labeled oranges or in a flight bag,

40 Tokye. In Tokyo, he followed a variety of
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delivery routes, outlined in Deak-Perera's foreign
monay transfer receipts. These delivery instructions
wereq often unusual, to say the least,
Once such set of instructions led Father Aramiza
to a hotel, placing the bribe package into the
hands of the Lockheed manager in Tokye, A. H.
Elliot,

Those instructions read.

“To: Mr. A. H, ET1i0t, nNkura Hotel, Tokyo,
Japan. Delfver on Surday, January 31st, If
impossible on Sunday, deliver on Saturday,
January 30th, Contact Mr, E1liot only at 5ote1."

This delivery route appears to have been
designed to insulate the cash movements from the
Lockheed Corporate O0ffices,

‘ In the fifteen deliveries, Deak-Ferera
moved $8,300,n00 from Lockheed's corporats
headquarters through Father Apamiza to the
corrupt elite of the Japanese business and
political communities.

A subsequent criminal {investigation of
the money's recipients resuylted in numerous
arrests including that of Japan's faormer Prime

Minister Kakuei Tanaka.
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It was also discovered that Lockheed
had used Deak-Perera in 1960 in a similar bribery
scheme where at Teast 31.7 millfon was used
to bribe Japanese Defense Ministers to inflyence the
purchase of Lockheed F104J fighter planes.

Following these international criminal
investigations, both Lockheed's Chairman Dan
Haughton and 1ts president Carl Kotchian
were forced to resign from the corporation.

The second case study focused on. a
Filipino money laundering scheme using at least
one Deak-Perera vice president as a willing and
knowledgeable co-conspirator.

The Vice President and Deak-Perera ware
charged ¢riminally., Deak-Perera's managers in
Honolulu and Los Angeles were also involved in the
conspiracy, but were not indictad,

0n May 16, 1978, Deak and Company and
one of its vice presidents, W1i11{ Beusch, were found
guilty of wilfully failing to file currency and
monstary instrument reports on approximately $11
mi1l1ion deposited at Deak-Perera's San Francisco
branch by two businessmen from the Philippines.

The indictment charged Deak and Company
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with 378 counts of wilful vielation of

currency transactfon reporting requirements.
Deak-Perera was fined $20,000 and had civil
penalties assessed, which totalled an additional
$40,000.

Customs Agents discovered the money
laundering scheme when envelopes, containing
cash, but marked as business records, were intarcepted
while entering the U.S. {n San Francisce,

Honolulu and Los Angeles from the Philippines.

The envelopes containing the cash were
addressed to variocus Deak-Perera employees with the
street address of Deak-Perera's branches,

The Phiiippine nationals involved in
the scheme were George Lai Man, a travel agent and
Arthur Giminez of the Giminez Staock Brokerage
Company.

The two Filipinos operated as a bank
for a network of black market money exchange
operators,

Wi111 Beusch, Deak-Perera's San Francisco
Yice Pres{dent, admitted to Customs Agents that
his reason for faflfng to file the required

reparts was to cover up the fllegal activities
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of his clients fvom the Philippine authorities.

The next study focused on three
Deak-Perera accounts which figured prominently
in a large money laundering operation and
cocqine distribution ring in Los Angeles and M ami.

This laundering group became known to
authorities as the Grandma Mafia, because of
its recruitment of middle class and middla aged
female operatives.

The Deak-Perera accounts which were
located in Stamford, Connecticut, received $7,650,000
and were linked together by a special agreement
with Deak-Perera and were subsequently emptied,
with the proceeds being transferred to Miami,
Panama and Colombia.

Two of these accounts also received
at least $500,000 of the moneys laundered by
Eduardo Orozco,as already testified to by
Spectal Agent Guillen.

The laundering operations leader,
Barbara Mouzin, dealt on a frequent basis with
Deak-Perera's vice president in Stamford,
Connecticut, a man named Senor Porta.

Mouzin, now serving a 25 year prison
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sentence in California, was i{nterviewed by me

on March 8, 1984 and stated that given the

.activity in the account and transfers traveling

to Colombia, Panama and Miamf., she found {¢
difficult to believe that Deak-Perara's vice
president was naive as to the purpose of the
account,

When Senor Porta was interviewed by
agents of the DEA, he denfed having knowledge
of how the accounts were being used, However,
he {ndicated that two of the three account
helders never came into the office %o open the
account and none of the account holders provided
{dentification,

When asked if such practi{ces were
routine, Porta replied, and I will paraphrase
he{a, "Deak-Perera puts financial accounts inta
whataver name people tell uys they want.

You make& up a name, we give yo uyour account
and we give you a key code number ta access the
account."”

The last case study was a joint U.S,
Customs, IRS, and DEA fnvestigation that

focusad on Deak-Perera account number 3552,
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which played an instrumental role in the
laundering schéﬁe of Eduardoe Orozco
betwaen November 1980 and March 1982,

Orozco opened an account at Deak-Perera
in the corporate name Interdual, Inc. Interdual
purported to bDe a retail currency exchange dealer
which purchased foreign currency and checks
in exchange for U.S, CUrrency,

Hawever, in dealing with Deak-Perera,
Interdual deposited only U.S, currency not
foreign currency. In less than sixteen months
this account recefved 232 cash deposits totalling
$95.7 million,

These cash deposits were often made in
huge amounts and carried in cardboard boxes
to the Deak-Perera branch in New York City.

One such serfies of deposits in October
1981 invoived a 33,405,000 deposit, followed two
days later by a $999,000 deposit, followed a
day later by a $537,000 deposit, with an
$879,000 deposit within five days and a
$1,476,000 depasit three days later, all in
cash,

The depesits had customarily remained only
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a few days. and were transferred to other
accounts in nine U,S; cities and six foreign
countries. Out of $95,700,000 of total depo§1ts,
565,000,000 or 67 percent were transferred out
of the Unitad States by Deak-Perera,

In addressing another service provided
by Deak-Perera, that of dealing in goid bullion,
Chief Executive 0fficer Nicholas Deak said in a
NEW YORK TIMES interview, "We in the business
can usually spot a phony operator faster
ﬁhan anyone else, What our industry ought %o do
is form a self-regulating group."

niven this abiflity to spot {llegal
operatifons, 1t is troubling that, in the
sfgnificant cases reviewed, this capability
apparently and inexplicably failed.

-In .another interview with the LOS ANGELES
TIMES, Nicholas Deak defended Deak-PerehaJs
criminal convictions in the Filipino black market
laundering case saying that he led his firm |
in a two decédé effort to help nationals of
other countries break exchange control laws
in order to remove money from their home

countries,
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These efforts inciuded the use of
undercover corporate operatives inside foreign
natfons and facflitated such schemes, according
to Deak, He explained that he broke ne U.S.
laws and merely wanted to aid foreign nationals
in moving their funds through underground
channels.

Deak admits that one half the countries
in the world have such laws. This nation is
currently seeking to encourage banks of foreign
nations not to cooperate with U.,5. citizens
who are breaking our laws,

It is therefore troubling %o learn that
Nicholas Deak's firm actively provides
similar financial services %o criminals of other
nations,

Me. Chairman, this concludes my statement
before the Commission regarding the Da2ak-Perera
group.

THE CHAIRMAN: Call your next witness,

MR. HARMON: Your Honor, 1 call
C1{fford Karchmer,

U will ask you to stand up and raise

your right hand and face the Marshal.
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CLIFFORD KARCHMER, having been
first duly sworn by the Marshal, was examined
and test{fied aﬂ\follows:

EXAMINATION

BY MR, HARMON:

n What 1s your present occupation?
A I am a research scientist affiliated
with the.Battellae Institute located in the Washington,

D.C. office of that research organization.

n What fs the nature of the business of the
research ordanization?

A We are a contract research organization
performing a wide variety of policy on client's services

and contract both government and private sectors.

qQ Go ahead.

A I am primar{ily engaged in criminal Justice
research,

qQ What is your educational background?

A I raceivad a BA dégree from Princeton

University., A degree in political sciance from the

University of Wisconsin, A Mastar of public
administration from John F, Kennedy School of Government,
Harvard University.

Q Have you ever held positions in any.
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way related to the enforcement of criminal law?

A I served as an investigator, special ugent

for the Pennsyivania Crime Commission in 1969,
1972.

Part of that time [ was a special assistant
to the Attorney General {n charge of organized
resaarch,

In the year 1976 and in the year 1977,
I served as Director of the Massachusetts Organized’
Crime Contral Council,

n Mp. Kapchmer, as you are aware there ig 2
reporting requiremsnt {n the event of $10,000 cash
transactions, domestic cash transactions, and I would
Tike %o addresg a certain number of questions to you

in regard to that as well as to the foreign reporting

requirement,
A Cartainly,
qQ The Bank Secrecy Act of 1970 included

in that way a provision intended to provide integrated
gystem for tracfng and documenting financial transactions
involving specific amounts of currency and criminal
penalties for a failure to comply,

Understanding that there are other methods

used o transfey funds, I would 1ike go address for
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those the credibility of the completed CTR forms 4789
and 4790 and to ask youto give: the Commission your

view of the effectiveness of those two forms, those

two reporting requirements in preventing the laundering
of moneys for various criminal purposes. and perhaps

you can start by explaining to the Commission the
circumstances under which each one of those reports

are required to be completed,

A Yes,

I beljeve a form 4789 is to be completed
whenever an individual seeks to exchange an amount of
currency, $10,000 or greater.

A domestic -~ at a domestic jnstitution,
a form 4790 which is referred to as a currency or
monetary instrument report is required to be filed wheneaver
currency or a monetary instrument such as a bearer
instrument, negoﬁiahle instrument is brought inte the
Unfted States or leaves the United States in a
denomination of $5,000 or greater,

n Are those reporting requirements in your
opinfon sufficient to stop the problem of money
laundering which the Commission heard about today?

A No. one of the problems with both of those

forms, 1t is very difficult to validate, to authenticate
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the i1dentity of the persons completing the form,

vhether the currency that 1s being exchanged is actually
owned by the person completing the form or whether it is
ownad by someone else in which case the person who is
compieting the form 1is serving in sort of a courfer’s
capacfty.

It 1s almost impossible for the kind of
falsa {dentification which are bound to validate that
the person is in fact that person.

q Uo you suggest any modifcation in the
form?

A The form itself could require a number of
other forms of identification. I think that there are
a number of tachnological changes which could be
brought to .bear a signature with respect to this
probliem,

" This particular -- the addition of a number
of invajces {n the area that is commonly known in this
field as identification technology, a foolproof
identification system to effect improvements in this
area,

Q You are saying {f financial institutions
had the ability to enter and retrieve more {nformation

which had been authenticated at the point where the
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cyrrency enters the system it wouid be of greater
assistance to law enforcement?

A Yes, {f th;y could authenticate {t and
validate {t at that point. When the currency enters the
system, ves,

0 Based upon your experience and perhaps you
can give us the source of this experience, is there a
gap in time between which a currency transaction of
what is prepared in a bank until the time that an
investigative agent, for example, a DEA agent, could
have access to that particular ferm?

A Yss; there i35 a gap.

In recent memory, say within the past year
or efghteen months, that gap was as long as six months.

[ am advised by Customs Service investigators,
and personnel to maintain the paper and computsrized system
that that lag pericd has been reduced to an average,
average time of 45 days, which {is somewhat of a
substantial -reduction,

n - Why would that make a difference to the
investigation of a money laundering operation?

A If the investigators are looking for a
digcernible pattern in either preference to a particular

institution that is Taundering a substantial amount of money,
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er an {ndividual who is serving a courier for a major
trafficker or for a number, 4t 1s {mportant how
meny transactions, currency axchanges that ind{vidual
i3 engaging in over a pariod of time and you have to wait
Tonger than a minimal period of time, say longer than
45 days, 1t 1s very likely that that currency, drug
trafficking organization arnd laundering organization can
come together, can group, can change couriers befors
that pattearn 1s d1scern1b1erto law enforcemant
authorites,

qQ We have had testimony here today axplaining
that 1t {s difficult to trace and to track moneys whicgh
havé been wired outside of the country,

A Yesg,

Q Could you explain why that does present
a difficulity for law enforcement? ‘

A I will ¢try 2o do so, briefly.

"{prst of all, the identity of the azccount

inte which money is wired, for example, off shore,
“rom a demestic institution, is usually in the
neme of an individual or a corporation such as a
shell corporation entity that is different from the name
of the person who {is doing the laundering, such as a

drug traffickep.
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SecondIy, when that money that has been
wired of f shore is wired back into this country, because
that trafficker wants to liquidate some of the assets,

- buying a boat, buving more drugs, buying a condeminfum,
the entity into which it is wired in this country
can have a different name and if the law enforcement
authorities who are trying to track these, doesn't
know the names of the {dentities, doesn'+ know the amounts
involved and if I don't know the date of these transactions
it 1s difficult, if not next to impossible to reconstruct
them for criminal case develapment purposes,

(continued on following page.)
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BY MR. HARMON: (continued)

qQ Are you aware of proposed regulations with
‘the Department of the Treasury that could effect the
s 1tuation?

A Yes, I will comment as much as I know
and then the Commission could raise that question
with the appropriate Treasury Department officials,

There has been a proposal for some time

to take several of the financial {nstitutions that
are engaged fairly regularly in currency transaction
activity and in particular the wiring of funds efther
domestic, United States, or wiring these funds
off shore, saelecting those institutions that are engaging
in extraordinary amounts of wiring currency transactions
to report in a special mode %o the Treasury Department
and to make available some sort of a recerd of
those rather large transfers so that a lead could
generate from that and to do so in a manner such that
all financial institutions engage in wire transfer and
do not have to assume this rather enormous paper work
burden for no pare1cu5ar reason,

Q Now, {if we could just change the subject
for a minute, I will ask you to consider the role in

the electronic surveillance, in the investigation of
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money laundering schames,

Dees wiretap have a real role to play
in the investigation of some of the money laundering
schemes which we heard described today?

P Yes.

There are two particular instances or types
of situations which electronic surveillance can be
helpful.

A trafficker who wants to authorize his
asgets to be wired someplace, someplace off shore,
will make .zverbal telephonic authorization to someone
wha 15 acting as his legal advisar to then authorize a bank
to draw funds from the bank and have it wired, that
is véry aften, not always, but very often 3 verbal
autharization which is effected over the telephane,

Humber one, that financial adviser
or legal adviser who receives that {nformaticn on the
basis of personal banking relationships with the financial
institution in which those are deposited, authorizes
a transfer of those funds, off shore for the purpase
of evading the United States tax laws, currency
repovrting requiremants or this country's narcotic
Taws.

At the present time, it is, I think,
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difficult to get a court authorized wiretap fnvolving

a currency jinvestigation because so-called Title 31,

Bank Secracy Act violation does not constitute predicate,
1 believe this {s an amendment to the

Campreliensive Ceime Control Act, 1984, which has passed

the Senate and pending in the House to rectify the

situation,

n What you are saying, a crime that {s under
investigation {s currency transaction, currency violations,
no matter what the law enforcement does, it doess not have
the ability to apply another court order %o conduct --

A They don't have the ability to qet a court
order and I think that is an important point,

You have an example with the telephone,
it 15 a cantral fnstrument in one or more type of &rimes
and becauss the way the law enfarceément systam is
structured, thoss communicatiens are unlikely %o come to the
attention of law enforcement authorities,

n Now, if I could direct your attention to
this chart and ask you to express an opinion to the
Commission on this,

A It is a good chart.

0 If you assume that the 4789, which is a cash

reporting requirement to the Treasury be required to be
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retained by computer, by financial institutions and
if you assume further that the wire transfers be required
into an off shore bank, be required to be recorded by
computer in a financial institution, represented by
point one of the chart and if you assume that at point
two, financial institutions are alsgc required to record
by computers those wire transfers. And if you assume further,
that 211 of those computers recordable and transfersof funds
are able to be collated and retrieved by the Department
of Treasury computer, would you say that that type of
a system and this {is just an idea, would be of any
value to law enforcement?
A Yes,
If all of those hypotheticals were in fact

realities, the answer, I think is categorically, yes.

Q Would you explain why that would be?

A - Well, in the first place, you asked several

moments ago before the currency works its way to our
transfers and then ¢o the access in a foreign account
and they are liquidated back, 1t can take a period of time

from one day to several months, nerhaps years,

The lag time as we discussed between the
filing and the reporting and the retrieval of those

reports can be on the average 45 days.
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If you had, and I understand by use of the
term computer system, sort of on line system, which would

g0 to the system in Utah, ! would have instantaneous

fnput of that data and almost again instantaneous
ability %o retrieve that data which means at the end of that
day, rathep than at the end of a month ér multi month
perfods, you would know whether or not you had a new
laundering organization operating or if 4 courier was
functioning in a very, very active capacity.

You would know within a matter of hours,
surely by the end of that business day, i1f you had an
oen line system. |

MR, HARMON: T have #o further questions

of this witness,
This witness is available for questions,
Are there any questions?
THE CHAIRMAN: There being no questions,

you can call your next witness.

MR, HARMON: Thank you, "r. Karchmep,

1 call Honorable John M, 'lalker, dr.

; JOHN M. WALKER, IR., Having been

‘f1rst duly sworn by the Marshal, was examined
and testified as follows:

THE CHAIRMAN: Go ahead.
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THE WITNESS: If I may, I would 1ike
to proceed by reading a short statement and
making a short statement for the record and
thgn discuss certain typical money laundering
schemes that 1 think might be of some heip
to the Commissien.

THE CHAIRMAN: VYes,

THE WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, I appreciate
the opportunity to appear before this Committae
to discuss the ongoing work of the Treagury
Departmant in financ1a1 investigations directsd
against organized criminal activity. In Treasury's
view, financial investigations are an
indispensablie weapon against a multiplicity
of violations of U.S. laws.

Investigations based uypon the reporting
requirements of the Bank Secrecy Act cam trace
the proceeds of 111icit enterprisas and lead
investigators to the upper echelons of criminal
organizations,

They can also lead to forfeitures that
dispupt these organizations by depriving them of
the capital they need to centinue thair

crimas,
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The seized currency is potentially devastiting
evidence in a criminal trial. Furthermore,
the reporting requirements themselves serve
as the basis for s¢bstantive charges.

Pres{ident Reagan's overall crime strategy
recognizas the advantages that firancial
investigations offer in the control of crime.

This administration has accordingly made
tham a prominent component of the twelve
organized crime/drug enforcement task forces,
which the President announced {in October of 1982,

These task forces combine the {nvestigative
talents of OEA, IRS, U.S. Customs, ATF, the
F.B.I. and the U. S, Attorneys, with further
support from the Coast Guard and the U, §S.

Harshals Service, Treasury has contributed
to the Task Forces 185 agents from IRS and 133
from Customs.

The task forces have already inftiatad cases
against 494 drug-related organizations, even thaugh
they have been fully operational for less than
a year. In 146 of these cases, 309
indictments have been returned. So far, 1,631

1nd1v1dua1s have been indicted.
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Treasury's participatioh in the task
forces reflects a strong emphasis on attacking
the financial base o% criminal organizations.
Indeed, of the 494 cases, IRS is invelved in
361, and Customs 1is f{nvelved in 220,

! want to emphas{ize, however, that Treasury,
thoudh IRS and Customs, is also conducting financial
investigations through Treasury task forces
comprised of agents and support staff,

Thesa task forces are now located in 30
major U. S. cities and are modeled aftar the
highjy successful Operation Greenback in Miamt,

Treasury initiated Qperation Greenback
to investigate the cause of the huge currency
surpluses reported by Federal Reserve Banks
in Florida. freenback's investigations are
directed principally against the laundering of
narcotics procgeds. The other task forces
attack narcotics proceeds as well, but are also
investigating numercus other forms of organized
crime,

Treasury's financfal investigations,

when integrated with the Grand Jury process, can

produce evidence of violations of income tax
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laws, racketeering, continuing criminal
enterprises} perjury, drug smuggling and
distribution, and other serious offenses.

Treasury supports fts financial
investigations with analytical 1nfo}mation
generated by the Treasury Financial Law
Enforéement Center, or T-Flec, which Treasury
instituted at Customs Headquarters in 1982,

T-Flec analyzes reporting data to trace
currency flows, reveal corporations possibly
involved in organized criminal activity,
and identify individuals making suspect
transactions.

Once identified, other investigative tools
can be used against these operatives. Another
function of T-Flec is providing analytical support
to ongoing active investigations. In this manner,
T-Flec {g¢ having a direct impact on the
development of law enforcement strategies to
exploft whatever vulnerabilitifes 4 criminal
organization may have with respect to its
business practices.

Access to fnformation generated by T-Flec

is not limited solely to federal enforcement
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agencies,  Treasury's 0ffice of Enforcement
and Operations also pravides sugch information
to State, local and foreign law anforcement
dgencies on 2 case-by-case basig,

Traasury 1s committed to tha broadest
possible use of this information, provided
that the requests pertain to actual targets of
ongoing investigations.

Yith your permission, Mr. Chairman,

1 would now Tike to describe, very briefly,
threa money laundeving schemaes that
Treasury uncovered during recent {favestigations.

Althhugh each of these schemas was used
to conceal the source of narcotiecs proceeds,
there 13, of course, no reason why such schemas
could nst also be used in connection with
proceeds, of other {1legal activity.

As Chart 1 indicates, some maoney laundering
schemes involve the smuggling of currency sut of the
country to off shore banks in countries with
strict bank secrecy laws. Circiks represent
individuals; squares depict organizations.

Cash flow in dollars is shown in green and th2

red lines trace flows of foreign currency.
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In this {1lustration, a professional moneay
laundarer or currency exchanger accapts shipments
of cash from a drug trafficker., He {s providing
twa sarvices hare -- he {3 disguising the origin
aid source of the money by depesiting it {nto
the of f shore bank and withdrawing 1¢ as wire
transfers or loans to sheli corporsticns.

He {s alsg arranging for payment to the source of
supply, in the currency used in that country.

B:' the way the shell corporation might make

. {ntareast payments te his affilfate account-
holder off shore, and take a tax deduction for
them,

The basfe scheme I have described 1s a
ralatively simpla, off-shore laundering of cash.
Many domegstic schemes were once $his simple
also, involving 1ittle more than sujtcases
of cash carried into banks and conspiracies
to aveid filing requirements.

Qur {ncreased enforcement efforts have
mada 1t riskier for money-laundarers to éimpiy
cérry cash into banks in return for wire
transfars,

Hence, this elaberate scheme (Chart 2)
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involving a person in business as a currency
exchanger, If the indfvidual is not a currency
exchangar, he could also engage in this type

of a money-laundering scheme, provided that he has
some relationship with a seemingly legitimate
business that handles large amounts of cash,

The currency exchange or other buginess
could process the crime proceeds under the
cover of the business and withdraw it in the
form of cashier's checks. These checks would
be made payable not to the criminal clients,
but to their intended payees or to individuals
whom they contrel. 0ther cashier's chacks
would be carried abroad to pay the foreign source
of supply.

In simplified form, this was the scheme
used by the Zapata organization. A Greenback
investigation culminated {n the arrest and
canviction of seven individuals who had been
laundering approximately $100 million a year,
in addition to trafficking in cocaine, The
‘sefzures included a cocaine processing laborataory
and sophisticated communications equipment.

The Zapata organization, by the way,
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didn't Timit itself to use of a currency
exchange, !t also established U, 5. bank
accounts in faise names, maintained its own
forefgn bank accounts, and offered its
customers overseas cash deliveries as well,
" The variations on any of these schemes are
almest endlass.

My last example (Chart 3) is a rather
sophisticated operation that was used by an
established foreign currency exchanger,

He maintained both domestic and foreign
accounts and had a managing agent in the Un{ited
States to collect and transport currency,

An important feature of this scheme was
that no cash or monetary instruments need actually
leave the United States. The principal money
launderer merely recaives notification from
his U, S. agent that a depaosit has been made
to the account in the United States.

He then makes the payment to the
suppliers, as designated by the client criminal
organization. Later, wire transfers unconnected
with specific drug transactions restore the

balance between the twe accounts.
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At the same time,_this monay launderer
offers another serviée =- he exchanges
dollars for foreign currency. For narcotics
traffickers in Colombia who need pesos,
this is a valuable service. Thay are unable to
exchange vast amounts of dollars through exchanges
in their own country without arcusing suspicion.
The scheme 1 have outlined 1s similar
to one used by the Sonal organization, which was
destroyed as a result of a Greenback
iavestigation in 1981, The currency exchange was
controlled by Colombian nationals,
The cash shipments coming into the United
States were wrapped in Colombian newspapers,
indfcating their origin, and no corresponding
currency reports were filed for their importation,
A total of over $9.4 million was seized
and later forfeited in this case. It is
interesting that the Colombian leader of the
organization appeared in Miami to defend his title
to a portion of this money. He was promptly
arprested upon the completion of the civil
forfeiture proceeding, as was his U.S. agent.

Both were subsaquently convicted,
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Each af the methods [ have briefly described
was used to launder enormous amounts of currency.
The Sonal organization I mentioned earlier was
responsib]e for laundering in eéxcess of $240
million in drug proceeds,

Another individual, who used the scheme
pictured jn Chart 1, among other schemes, claimed
to have taundered $1 billjon. Treasury's
financial investigaticns were the key to uncaovering
these organizations and putting them out of
busineés.

By attacking the financial underpinnings
of organized crime, we can not only imprison
participants, but also deprive criminal
organizations of thelir cash reserves,

Inasmuch as every business, legal or
illagal, depends on jts financial resources,
investigations directed at financial transactions
can result in the eventual destpuction of the
enterprises themselves,

In the last three years, I believe Treasury
has made great strides in attacking the
money side of drug trafficking and other

organized crime,
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He are cantinuihg to build a solid
bagse of experifence from which future
investigations will emerge.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement.
1 youid now be pleased to answer any questions
you ovr members of the Commission may have,

(continued on following page.)
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THE CHAIRMAN: Do you want to proceed
first?

MR. HARMON: I have one question,
 EXAMINATION '

BY MR. HARMON:

0 Me, Secretary, in general terms, YouU are
familiar with the idealized computer model as a study
by the Commission staff which would give the Treasury
T-Flec computer system access to deposit and ¢ransfap,
whether by wire or otherwise and give an instantaneocus
analytical capability to the Department of the Treasury.

Mhat {s your view of the value of such
a capability‘to the Department of the Treasury
and to law enforcement in general?

A Well, Mr. Harmon, the Treasury Department
currently has a computerized system that includes the
data reflected on the I[nternal Revenue Service form 4789
and the Customs form 4790, as well as Treasury Department
form 90<22.1, the foreign bank accounts and we are in the
process of refining this and cénsidering the addition
of information pertaining to retail firms and others
whose transactions would have been exempted from the
reporting requirement. .

|
While we would, nf course, try to have the
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data concerning questionable wire transfers, the
difficulty is in separating the relatively few
questionable transactions from many thousands of
lagitimate transactions that eccur daily.

Any attempt to create such reporting
requirement would impose a very 1arge burden on the
private sector as well as the Treasury Department.

In view of its enormous course we balieve
any such program would have to be subjected to an
in depth study or review of both the course and
benef{ts of such a proposal.

My personal belief is that our

limited resources at present time could be better spent
in more.intensive analysis and.use of the data currency
in our possession,

Unlike large currency transactions, there is
nothing wrong about a wire transfer. Indeed, they are the
every day means of making payments for a broad range
of legitimate commercial activity.

! should paint out,however, that we do
have under consideration at the Treasury at the present
time, a regulation which would enahle us to target
gspecific classes of wire transfer between specific

institutiofs by identifying a 1imited number of fnstitutions
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for a 1imited perfod of time and requesting the reporting
of those wire transfers,

Presumably by other 1imiting factors such
as the designation of the wire transfers and the 1ike,
and that is curvently under view at the presant time
at the Treasury Department,

S0, we recognize the importance of wiring.

MR. HARMON: I have no further questions,

THE CHAIRMAN: My, Secretary, we are

very grateful that you came before the Commission
today %o give this testimony which is
tremendously {mportant to us,

However, I speak for myself by saying

that you leave me rather frustrated.

In tha'f1rst place, can you tell me why
{¢ has taken the Treasury Department so long
to adopt proper regulations that would deal with
the Bank Secrecy Act and so forth and plug
thase loopholes that you have talked about?

THE WITNESS: My, Chairman, I should
point out that the regulatiacns presently
enforced currently provide very comprehensive
measure that deter money laundering,

This includes {internaticenal transpoertation
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and foretgn financial accounts as well as the
currency reporting on sbec1a1 record keeping
requirements for financial Ynstitutions.

Obviously when you are dealing with
sopliisticated criminal activity, sophisticatad
criminal minds will always be trying to find
ways to get around the problem,

THE CHAIRMAN: I am talking about
regulatians that the Treasury has been
caﬁs1der1ng and you mentioned something about
i¢ in your testimony and yet these regulatians
have not bedn adoptad.

Has there been any oppasitien to
these regulations? Has the banking fraternities
bsen opposed to these pregulations bhecause it
would interfere with legitimate businessas?
What is the problem?

THE WITNESS: I think that you correctly
point out that every regulation of this
sort will affect an industry and that industry
has {¢ts voices and wishes to be hmard and
it is an attempt by our Treasury Depariment
at the present.fime to understand these

concerns but then to go forward with tne
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regulation which will be the -- which will
satisfy our law enfarcement needs, well,
obviously ®taking into account the concerng--

THE CHAIRMAN: Can we be optomistic about
182

THE WITNESS: VYes,

THE CHAIRMAN: About how long do you think?

THE WITNESS: I think with respect to the
transaction, the reporting transactions
that I just mentioned five minutes ago, that
we can look forward %o something in the quite
near future, ,

I would say in the next forty to sixty
days.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you,

Mne or two other questions and that is
it. |

There is a sa-called casino exception,
wou!d you explain that to us?

THE WITNESS: Yell, historically the
casinos have not been regulated as "financial
institutions," they are in our judgment,
could be considered financial institutions

and the pequlation could encompass casinos.
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We have had testimony and testimony
has recently been el{¢ited by the House
Subcommittee on Crime,

We at the Treasury firmly believe there
is a loophale here that has to be addressed,

At the present time we are entertaining
the views of the affected industry invalved
and fndeed that {s one of the things that I will
be turning my attention %o as soon as ! get
back to Washington.

We intend to take those views into account
and then tg proceed forward with what we cornsidar
to be appropriate regulations in this area.

THE CHATRMAN: Can you tell us very briefly
how did that operate, the casino?

THE WITNESS: ‘What we find are drug
traffickers, money launderers, are going into
casinos with large amounts of cash.

They cash them for chips, perhaps not even
playing any of the games and then going back and
they turn their chips back in and request the
casino to wire the money out and that would
be one way to transfer money as between a

casino and then take the money ocut or to transfer
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the money between the casino where the
launderers have gone in and some foreign
account somewhere,

THE CHAIRMAN: And casings are exempt
from reporting transactions?

THE WITNESS: At the present time.

THE CHAIRMAN: Are you contemplating some
regulation on that?

THE WITNESS: Yes, we definitely are,

THE CHAIRMAN: My last question is,
it 15 a2 hard one and that 1s, can you think
of any way that we can completaely halt up
money laundering?

THE NIT&ESS: Excuse me?

THE CHAIRMAN: Any way that we can
‘comp1ete1y halt money laundering?

THE WITNESS: This {s -- I don't think
there i3 a magic answer %o this problem because
the transfer of money !s, of course, tha life
blood of our commercial {ndustry and we cannot
inhtbit the transfer of maney.

1 do think that the regulations, the
level of regulations that we-have in place,

that is the $10,000 reporting requirement

189



has been a workable situation.
However, we are finding now that
- money laundering schemés are utilizing
couriers to get under the $10,000 Timit.

They will run couriers out to various
banks and make 1t §9,000., \Unless they are
agqgregated in a single day, it would nct require
reporting so, we are concerned about that,
and one consideration would be to lower the
1imit, but when that occurs you have more
transactions that has to be reported.

So a balance has to be sgruck.,

THE CHAIRMAN: Would you mind weiting
i1f you don't have a solution, write to our
Executive Director and get the best hrains
and give us some help on this?

THE WITNESS: I would be happy to give the
Commission anything that the Treasury can
provide, |

‘ EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER ARANZA:

Q Realizing the difficulty of money
laundering, what have your investigations l1ed to as

far a§ =«
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A Well, currently, in organized crime and
drug envarcement task forces, I would say that we have
goﬁ about 25 to 30 percent of those cases resulting
in Title 31 charges being filed, and, I think that is
2 fair sample.

' That is the kind of current picture.

It wasn't that large years ago, but I would also say that
financial {nvestigations are 1mportanf not only when the
currency reporting violations charges involved, bug

also as a means for developing {mportant evidence for

a dvrug case or another case,

EXAMINATION

BY COMMISSIONER SKINNER:

n Sacretary Walker, 1 would Tike to. take a
couple ¢f questians on the arganization of the Treasury
as it relates to several functions that report in the
fight against organized crime.

Number one, it is my understanding that the
intelligence division of the Internal Revenue Service

does not fall under your direct jurisdiction, is that

correct?
A That's true,
0 You have the responsibility for Customs

and Secret Service?
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A That's correct.
n It appears that a good portion of the
information that has been developed at the Internal

Revenue Sagryice on 6ngoing cases is 1nformation that could

be of great assistance to other law enforcement szgencias
and yice versa.

I have heard recently a number of peaopis

from your agancy and from law enforcement testified that
recant laws have prohibited the dissemination, primarily
gutgoing Trom Internal Revenue Service, what {s
Treasury's official position on that?

And I mean by that, ! don't mean the
Commissioner or yours, I mean Sacretary Regan and what
can be done to insure that the information that is
gathared by financial experts such as those working for
yau could be shared with the entire law enforcement

community?

A As far as an organization under my
; supervision we have no troublie with exchanging that
information,
Yith regard to the IRS information, it
1s Saction 6103 of the Intarnal Revenue Service Code

§ which is the barrier tawards the complete disclosure

of tax related {nformation and the reason that that was
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enacted in the mid 1970's was basically to protect

g information of taxpayers, We have been able to address

that preblem by the use of Grand Juries and by producing
this information in the context of Grand Jury and where
variaus agencies are working together, the Grand Jury
and any information can ba freely exchanged but always
within the Grand Jury process 1itself,

He have sought and obtained some
5 retaxation of the circumstances under which this law is
| to be applied, some amendment %o the law,

At the present time, striking the balance
that is required here between the Internal Revenue

Service, its needs and the Treasury needs financial

related information and we think we have an appropriate

g balance and that would be the position of the Secretary.

qQ That 1s you would agree?
A T agree that that is not shared.

n That is not shared and the conventional
wisdom of law enforcements thai wére argund, that were
around during, and afger 1970, tightening up the IRS
is a great oreat hamper, has a great hampering effect
on law enforcement,

A Putting my hat of law enforcement on,

1 agree with you entirely,

-
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Q To your knowledge, which other nations
that are on the top of the 11st has off shore banks
in these kinds of schemes with financial institutions
with the organized crime?

A Panama, Grand Cayman, Barmuda, otheg
principals, but those are the ones that come to mind.

a Colombfa?

A . There we do not see money laundering
directly so, I wouldn't address them as being in the top
echelon as far as money laundering problems.

Obviously, as far as drugs are concerned,
yes, Panama §s the country of choice among money
launderers today.

0 You would say that 1s number one?

A Yes,

THE CHAIRMAN: The reason is because
they trade in United States dollars?
THE WITNESS: Ves,
Also they have very strict bank laws,
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER HOPE:

Q Secretary, we heard a great deal of

testimony here today about the use of financial

institutions and money laundering and about the desire
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of the people who are doing the money laundering to
get a man ¢r woman on the inside of these financial
1nst1tutions sa that legitimate requirements of the
Treasury of the Unjted States Government, fil{ng
reaquirements can be debated,

How big a problem do you think {1t is?
~ The problem of having people on the inside as Treasury
or the United States Government doing anything about
1e?

A 1t has baén a problem and we have geen it
%ime and again in various context, but with our increased
efforts to obtain requirements by the bDanks and approaching
higher Tevels of management by'the banks, and basically
telling any bank president to allow this %o go on
in his bank, if he wants %o hold himself criminally
accountable, but we are holding him morally accountable
and by indicting banks where the knowledge reaches up
in the highsr level we are having an effect and ! think
banks are trying to clean their own house.

This has resulted {n a greater effort on the
part of the money launderers to traﬁsport the money
abroad by passing Unitad States banks so the problenm
of money laundering still remains.

EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER McBRIDE:
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Q There have been considerable advancas in
computer techno{ogy, particularly by the Internal
Revenue Sarvice, _
I did read an article in the NEW YORK TIMES
about the Internal Revenue Service's preposal of having
on line access to real estate data in the State of Texas
as part of their Investigative proéess.

~ There is a. problem which is relative

{sglation of Intepnal Revenue Servicz,particularly intelligenqa

activities because of the provisions of Sectionm 6103,

T frankly cannot believe there {s not some
technological solution to the problem we are talking
about., There may be policy reasons, volume reasons
and other things that would make them unpredictable,
but 1 have a strong feeling they haven't been explored
and designed and accepted, modified and rejected.

What I am suagesting is with those great
capacities, withjn the Internal Revenue Service and
gven the cooperatfon of private banking, you couldn't
figure out Using the informatfon technologically that we
have now, ways of whether {t is by samplihg reporting,
whethar it {s by a device we used to use, computer
prafiling, specific transactions that we come up with a

bettar system and I guess [ am raising this, net so much
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to ask for an answer, but for a request.
Wi11 you please take it seriously.
T think it redlly could be done and I have the faeling
as a twenty year veteran with the federal bureaué;acy
that it requires an extraordinary push to get it done?
A Right., |
0 One more question and this {s more in the ;
rature of a quastion. ‘
We do have in the Interna1‘Revenua Service
a sort of reward system so if anyone is aware of
tax avasion problems they can get a reward,
Has anyone thought of a similar system
for currency exchange employees?
A We haye pending in Congress at the present
time a bi11 which would provide for {ncantive awards
for currency violations.
COMMISSIONER McBRIDE: 7ood. Thank you.
THE WITNESS: ! might say, Mr. Commissioner,
I certainly endorse the whole works of this
Commission, not enly as a fact finder, but also
as a stimulus for those of us in the public
gsactor and I cartainiy appreciate tha comments

you made on that score as well as those of the

Chafrman.
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- EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER SCLAFANI:

Q Following up on that, Mr, Yalker,
can you give us the number of that bi11?

A I will be happy to supply it for the record.

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you have a question?
EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER ROWAN:

0 ?6u say perhaps cracking down on the bank
will cause traﬁsfe%s in specific banks -- would it be
pessible for the Treasury through regulations to.
require tagging of our currency, say in denominations
over 3 thousand dollars and by that I mean metallic
ink or wire mesh in the currency so that it could be
picked uﬁioﬁ ﬁhé mechanism such as that we have outside
the deor?

If somebody transported cash on their person
or in their luggage leaving the country --

A This 1s an idea that is not unfamiliar to us.
It 1s obvious when one is talking about a ring
changing currency, that is samewhat of a delicate
subject -~ “rom .& public perception viewpoint it is
2 delicate subject, but it is an idea that I think it

deserves further study and I think we need to Took
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into. the technological feasibility of it and to try
and ascertain what the costs would be, but I do
think this has some merit and we are pursuing &his
and similar ideas.

This, of course, would enable us to
datect -- it might be more difficult with the situation
where the person is not going through a éheck point,
but it certainly is an idea worth pursuing.

EXAMINATION
BY COMMISSIONER METHVIN:

) Mr. Yalker, we heard about the laundering
of funds from illegal narcotics activities, one case
of the American corporation shipping money abroad to
bribe foredgn officials.

What other illegal activities would
generite a need that you have run across in your
investigative activities?

A The traditicnal opganized crime activities,

racketeering, prostitution, qambling, any .activity

which would ultimately lead to the accumulation of
large amounts of cash which wou'id be an appropfiate
source for money laundering.

THE CHAIRMAN: 'ell, thank you, ‘¥,

Secratary.
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le are grateful for the time you have
§ ' ‘ taken and we hope you will give us more
: attention,

We hope thaﬁ,Secretary Regan.. will heed
ouf requesﬁ and it will be given a top priority
bé;dusé it 1s a very serious problem as
you can see, not auiy is the economy affectaed
but every 1dd1v1duaT in this country is
affected:k' o

| So, I want to aexpress ¢o you on behalf
of Jim Harmon and his staff your heip today
and cartainly on behalf of the Commission.

Doas that compiete the presentation of
your witness, 'lr, Harmon?

MR, HARMON: Yes, it does,

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much,

I would simply want to say in closing that
% this 1s the second in the series of open heér1ngs
by this Presidential Commissfon on Organized

: ‘ Crime, |

| We have a long road ahead, You heard

me say on several occasfons today that it has not

been made any easier by reason of the failure

to ‘grant us subpoena power up to this point,
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but I think that that will be corrected before
Tong, | |

1t fen't only subpoena power, but we
must have the power to grant immunity and
there is a broad range of ather autherity and
powers this Commission should be given {f we
are going to ba properly attack the organized
criminal cartsle and so Qithout belaboring the
point any more, I am personally very grateful
to the maembers of the Commission for the
courtasy, not only to the Chairman but to the i
witnesses today.

It was 2 splend{d staff that had an
sopportunity to show what 1% could do under
vepy difficult circumstancas,

With that, wa will sﬁan& adjourned,

Thank you. .

{Whereupon, these proceedings were

concluded,)
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CONCLUSION

As the hearing record indicates, several factors currently limit the
ability 6f the law enforcement community and the Commission to estimate‘the total
amount of organized crime's income. These factors include the lack of utility of
such data for the investigation of specific crimes, the incompleteness and frag-
mentation of such data among various law enforcement agencies, and the absence of
highly reliable techniques for extrapolating from these partial data. While the
Commission staff suggested $84 billion as a rough, and concededly conservative,
benchmark figure to approximate the economic power of organized crime, the Commis-
sion doas not assert that this figure represents the true total of organized crime's

“income, and is continuing to develop more accurate and reliable estimates of that

income.

The hearing record alsc demonstrates that while some organized criminal
groups in the ﬁast have depended less heavily than other groups on money launder-
ing methods, organized crime groups throughout the country have become increasing-
ly aware of the services that professional money laundering operations can provide.
In the New York area, for example, one money laundering organization headed by
Eduardo Orozco laundered approximately $151 million through various banks and
currency exchanges for Colombian cocaine traffickers. Ironically, subsequent dis-

" closures have shown that Orozco's operation was modest when zompared to other
money laurderers who are known to have handled billions of dollars over the course
of several years. The Orozco case, however, demonstrates with particular clarity
that to conduct their operations successfully, money launderers ave often highly
vdepenﬁent on financial institutions that eiiher do not recognize the indications
of money laundering activity or ac.apt funds for laundering without asking ques-

tions.
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Tﬁe hearing also highlighted the value of the Bank Secrecy Act, and
the reporting of currency transactions thereunder, to the Internal Revenue
Service and the;Customa Service.in detecting and successfully investigating
money laundering operations. As a result of this hearing, the Commisgion un-
dertook an intensive investigation of the problem of money laundering through
domestic financial institutiona. ﬁhile that investigation has continued to
the present day, it has already resulted in the publication of the Commission's

firgt interim report, The Cash Connection: Organized Crime, Financial Institu-

tions, and Money Laundering.

#U.8. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE: 1985 463 539 34581
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Commission Chief Investigator Manuel J. Gonzalez testifies on the incomie of organized crime.
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Commission Investigator David Williams is sworn in prior to testifying on the role of Deak-Perera Group in
money laundering.
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